

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF:

Case No. 1557

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

JANUARY 14, 1959

DEARNLEY - MEIER & ASSOCIATES  
GENERAL LAW REPORTERS  
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO  
Phone CHapel 3-6691

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

----- :  
 IN THE MATTER OF: :  
 :  
 Case 1557 Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a :  
 hearing de novo before the Commission on its :  
 application for a dual completion. Applicant, :  
 in the above-styled cause, seeks an order autho- :  
 rizing it to dually complete its State "P" :  
 No. 3 Well located 990 feet from the South and :  
 West lines of Section 32, Township 22 South, :  
 Range 38 East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such :  
 a manner as to permit the production of oil :  
 from the Blinebry Oil Pool and from an un- :  
 designated Glorieta oil pool through parallel :  
 strings of tubing. :  
 ----- :

Mabry Hall  
Santa Fe, New Mexico  
January 14, 1959

BEFORE:

A. L. Porter  
Murray Morgan  
John Burroughs

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. PORTER: The meeting will come to order, please. We will take up Case 1557.

MR. PAYNE: Case 1557, "Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a hearing de novo before the Commission on its application for a dual completion."

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission please, Jason Kellahin of Kellahin and Fox, Santa Fe, New Mexico, appearing on behalf of the applicant, Cities Service Oil Company.

Prior to opening our case, I would like to briefly state

that this case is before the Commission as a hearing De Novo under the proper statute providing for such hearings having previously been heard before the Commission's examiner.

The application in this case is simply stated, an application for a dual completion, which in most of its elements is a routine application similar to those which have heretofore been approved by the Commission, the difference in this case being simply that it is proposed in this installation to pump two separate horizons with a single string of rods on a pumping unit. That is simply the difference in this and other applications which have been approved by the Commission.

Now, in making this type of installation, it is necessary to use a slightly different type of equipment, which we will display to the Commission at some length, the Commission willing. In the presentation of our testimony, we propose to show to the Commission that this type of completion is as practical as two pumping units actuated by two rods through two strings of tubing, but has numerous advantages over the conventional type of installation and it will protect the two separate producing horizons completely and adequately to meet the requirements which may be set by the Commission. That is what we hope to show by our testimony and we will have three witnesses, Mr. Galian, Mr. St. John and Mr. Motter.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Kellahin, we will have the witnesses sworn in a moment; in the meantime, I will ask if there are other

appearances in the case? Anyone else desire to make an appearance in Case 1557?

We have some telegram communications from other operators which will be read and entered into the record.

Will the witnesses stand and be sworn?

(Witnesses sworn in).

MR. KELLAHIN: We will call as our first witness, Mr. Motter.

E. F. MOTTER

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Will you state your name, please?

A E. F. Motter.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Motter?

A Cities Service Oil Company.

Q Mr. Motter, have you ever testified before this Commission as an expert engineer and have your qualifications been accepted?

A Not before this Commission; I have appeared many times before the examiners.

MR. KELLAHIN: Does the Commission wish to have the witness qualified?

MR. PORTER: Just one moment, Mr. Kellahin. The witness'

qualifications are accepted.

MR. KELLAHIN: Perhaps you didn't hear the question, Mr. Porter. The witness has never testified before the Commission, only before the examiners. Now, if you wish that he qualify --

MR. PORTER: It won't be necessary, his qualifications are a matter of record, unless someone cares to questions the witness' qualifications.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Motter, in what position are you employed?

A Assistant Division Engineer, Hobbs, New Mexico.

Q Are you familiar with the application in this case?

A Yes sir, I filed the application.

Q Is the area involved within your division?

A Yes, sir.

Q The division under which you have supervision?

A It is.

Q Now, briefly state what is proposed by this application?

A We propose to dually complete our State "P" Number 3 Well, which is in the Blinebry Pool and an undesignated pool with production from the Glorieta by means of two strings of tubing with two pumps actuated on one rod string by one pumping unit.

Q Have you prepared a plat showing the area involved in this application?

A Yes sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Will you mark that as Exhibit Number One, please?

A We have some exhibits up over here and I plan to make some marks on them, so maybe we ought to use these.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number One for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number One, will you state what that is designed to show?

A Yes sir, this is a map of the area surrounding our State "P" Lease. The lease itself is marked in yellow, the subject well is the State "P" Number 3, which I will circle in red, and is located 990 feet from the south, 990 from the west line, Section 32, 22, 38, Lea County, New Mexico. This well has been completed in the--I should say is now in the Glorieta formation. I would like to give some of the producing characteristics of some of the wells around this well. The Pan American State "T" Number 2, which is the direct east offset, is a Glorieta producer. The most recent test on that well was in August of 1958. That well produced 58.6 barrels of oil, 30 barrels of water, GOR was 350 to 1 with a gravity of 36 degrees. The Gulf Andrews Number 3 is completed in the Glorieta. It is located 1980 from the south line and 1980 from the east line of Section 32, Range 38 East, Township 22 South. That well, on a test--the most recent test on this well produced 43 oil, 4/10 barrels of water --

Q 43 oil, what do you mean by that?

A 43 barrels of oil, 4/10 barrels of water in six hours through a 15/64 choke. That well is producing top allowable, gravity of that oil is 36 degrees. The Blinebry production is from our State "P" Number 2, which is located 1980 from the south line, 660 from the west line of Section 32. One of the most recent tests on that well produced 31 barrels of oil and 6 barrels of water in 24 hours on a pump. The GOR was 3795 to 1, the gravity is 40 degrees and 60 degrees. Pan American's State "S" Number 3, which is located 1980 from the north line, 660 from the west line of Section 32, is currently flowing from the Blinebry with an extremely high GOR, 15,713 to 1. It has a penalized allowable and the gravity on that well was 39 degrees. I would like to point out that the GOR limit in the Blinebry pool is 6,000 to 1. The State "P" 3 Well, as I previously stated, has been completed since our previous hearing. We have 7-inch casing set at 59--pardon me--5809, it was cemented with 100 sacks of cement and one-third cubic feet of stratocreate per cubic foot. The cement--the top of the cement was at the surface at 3695. The Blinebry was perforated at intervals from 5763 to 65, 5772 to 76, 5648 to 61, 5666 to 74 and these zones were acidized, and this zone was swabbed at a rate of 45.6 barrels of oil per day. We set a Baker Model "D" production packer at 5600 feet and we are now producing from the Glorieta. The perforations of that zone are 5187 to 92, 5168 to 71. 24-hour production on this zone was

360 barrels of oil and 6 barrels of water in 24 hours through a 20/64 choke with a flowing tubing pressure of 75 pounds. GOR is 280 to 1 and the gravity is 33.4 API. It is now producing top allowable, 46 barrels per day.

Q Are we to understand then that the Glorieta is presently flowing in that well?

A Yes, sir. We do not believe that it will flow for any length of time.

Q Is that the reason for this application then, to pump that zone as well as the Blinebry?

A Yes sir, it is. We have reason to believe that we will perhaps increase the water production in the Glorieta zone, which will necessitate pumping equipment.

Q Mr. Motter --

MR. PORTER: Mr. Motter, pardon me just a minute. What did you say the gravity was, the gravity of the Blinebry oil was?

A Mr. Porter, I don't believe I gave you the gravity of the Blinebry production in our well because we tested that for only a short interval and it was acidized water. We do have the gravity of two offset wells, which was 40 and 39.

MR. PORTER: Thank you.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) In connection with that gravity, Mr. Motter, I believe in the previous hearing in this case, you testified that the difference in the gravities between the two zones of the Glorieta and the Blinebry was approximately two

degrees, is that correct?

A That's what we expected from production of offset wells. Now that we have tested and produced the Glorieta for some time, we found that the gravity is 33.4, so apparently there would be a considerable difference in the surface gravities of the two zones.

Q Approximately 6 degrees then?

A That's correct.

Q Now, in your opinion, is that a sufficient difference in the gravities that would enable you to detect the commingling of the fluids, in the event such an event occurred?

A It certainly is.

Q How would that show up?

A Well, in the first place, any tanks that are run are gauged in by the pipe line for gravities run on them, which we get a record of. Our own switchers take gravity tests periodically, and in the case of dually completed wells, more often than in single completed wells, so any leakage would show up at the surface as a matter of change in gravity of fluid.

Q Now, are you familiar with the lease ownership in the areas involved in this case?

A Yes, sir.

Q Is the lease ownership common?

A Yes, it is.

Q And is the royalty ownership common?

A It is.

Q Now, Mr. Motter, you have prepared a schematic diagram of the proposed completion?

A Yes sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Will you mark that as Exhibit Number Two?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Two for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Two, will you describe the operation of that completion?

A Yes sir, I will explain the schematic diagram. We have a Baker Model "DA"--I believe I testified before that it was a Model "D"--"DA" Packer set at 5600 feet. We propose to run two-inch tubing with the crossover assembly set at approximately 5500 feet in this well. A second string of tubing will be set in the cross over assembly. We will then run two rods on a single rod string in the long string of tubing, this will be actuated with a single pumping unit. Production in this setup from the bottom zone enters the perforated production tubing. The production is picked up by the lower zone pump, pumped to the crossover assembly and crossed over to the short string of tubing and from there to the surface and into the tankage. The upper zone production enters the crossover assembly, is picked up by the upper pump, pumped from there to the surface and into tankage. We have a gas vent line around the bottom pump to prevent that

pump from gas locking. I would like to point out that we have a standing valve in our tubing below the bottom pump and also a standing valve below the upper pump. Those valves are placed so that if the two pumps are pulled from the well for any type of workover, that there will not be any communication of fluid between the two producing zones. While those pumps are out of the hole, the only fluid that can enter is if the bottom zone would happen to have a higher pressure than the upper zone, then the tubing will fill up to the point where the upper standing valve would check the fluid and stop it from entry into that zone and vice versa, if the upper zone has a higher pressure, it can only enter and fill some one hundred feet of tubing and then it will be checked by the lower standing valve.

Q Then all the production from the well would be through tubing, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Now, have you had any personal experience with this type of installation before, Mr. Motter?

A Yes sir, we have some of this type of production equipment installed in Texas. Our Odessa Division has quite a few of these, similar installations that are being quite successful.

Q On the basis of your experience, have you found it possible to do any necessary workovers or treat the separate horizons as may be required through this type of installation?

A Well, this is just about as simple to treat as any other single completion. The upper zone, of course, can be treated down the annulus; however, to acidize it or kill it or anything, to treat it in the bottom zone, it would be necessary to pull the rods--excuse me, the pumps and rods from the hole and treat down the long string and treat through the long string.

Q That would be no different than any other type of dual completion, would it?

A No sir, it's actually a little simpler because we could, if necessary, and we anticipated a higher pressure in treating the lower zone, we could merely pull the short string in the crossover assembly and treat down the string of tubing, which would give us somewhat less pressure on the casing head, which in a pumping installation is normally a low pressure head. This way we would get a somewhat higher pressure through the string of tubing and when we got through treating below, we would merely reset the stinger in the crossover assembly and we would go back to production.

Q Now, with this type of installation, will it be possible for you to keep track of the production from the two separate horizons?

A Yes, they will be tanked and gauged separately.

Q Now, with the single pumping unit, how would you control production should one zone or the other become over-produced?

A Well, there are four means of controlling production with this type of installation. The first one and the most practical means is by sizing the two pumps. We know approximately what our allowables will be and we will size those pumps so as to produce that production. In case one zone would get ahead of the other and it would be necessary to shut in or stop production from the zone that is ahead of the other, there are numerous ways we can do that. If the upper zone has been produced, its allowable has been produced, then we would merely cycle the oil from the flow stream back into the casing of the upper zone and this would not allow any production from the upper zone to be tanked. Another means of doing this is by means of a traveling overload valve, which means loading the traveling valve in the pumps so that if production on one zone exceeds the other, we close the valve and by pressuring up the fluid in that particular tubingstring, this spring-loaded valve will be overcome and fluid by-passed so that no fluid is pumped with that pump. One other means of controlling fluid production is in case the bottom zone has produced its allowable before the upper zone, we will space the two pumps in such a manner that the bottom pump will unseat before the upper pump, therefore we can go out there and we can go and pick up the bottom pump some fifteen feet and it will not pump because it is not seated in the tubing.

Q Now, you mentioned some water production in connection with your discussion of the wells in this area. What type of

water is found in this area?

A Well, Actually, we don't have too much information right in this area. I do believe that we will get some water production but we do not anticipate an active water drive. If there were an active water drive, I believe these zones would flow much longer than I have shown.

Q Is the water production from the Glorieta and the Blinebry comparable?

A In volume?

Q In volume, yes.

A Well, these tests indicate that perhaps the Glorieta would produce a little bit more water than the Blinebry.

Q But in your opinion, this is not water-drive water?

A I don't think it would be an active water drive, no sir. I don't think we will have any abnormal volumes of fluid.

Q Well, getting to this point, Mr. Motter, would there have to be a portion of this fluid lifted from the two separate zones in the operation of this type of installation in order to reach the allowable assigned to each zone?

A Yes sir, I believe there would be.

Q So your problem in controlling the production from one zone or the other would be minimized?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, in discussing Exhibit Number Two, you mentioned some of the safety factors which were designed to prevent the

commingling of fluids. Did you cover all of those, Mr. Motter?

A I believe I have covered most of them. I believe our other two witnesses will be able to go over that in more detail, the means of preventing commingling. I might point out at this time that we believe this type of installation is more safe in a case of rod failure where it becomes a necessity to fish in the well. If we had rods in both zones and one rod string broke and maybe hit the lower tubing on one particular string and parted it, we would have some difficulties in fishing those rods and tubing out of the hole. By means of this type of arrangement, in case our rods parted or anything, we could pull the string of tubing which has no rods and then very easily go over the other tubing string and pull it from the hole through the crossover assembly.

Q Now, have you made any study of a completion of this type of installation as compared to other types?

A Yes sir, I have, on this type of installation.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number Three, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Three for identification).

A Exhibit Number Three is the economics of a two-zone pump versus two pumps with individual pumping units. I have these broken down, I don't believe it will be necessary to run all the way through it, but by using only one pumping unit, we can realize a savings of \$13,533.00 on this particular installation.

Q Mr. Motter, would that have any significance in the ultimate recovery of oil from either or both of the zones?

A Yes, it would mean that we would probably pay for the well much sooner and could probably produce a well longer to get more oil from the zones.

Q In the operation of the unit, would that have any significance on the ultimate savings?

(Whereupon, the document was marked for identification as Exhibit Number Four).

A Yes sir, we have prepared Exhibit Number Four, which shows some economics of pumping with two-zone pumps as compared to two single zone pumping units. I would like to point out that I have these wells in groups. Group one and group two are wells producing from 4200 to 6200. All these wells are in the Odessa production area. All the wells, upon completion, have been equipped with crossover equipment identical to what we propose. When these wells cease to flow, it is merely a small matter of running the single rod string with two pumps in the well to continue to produce the wells. These wells vary in age from 6 to 19 months in group one and are wells that are equipped for dual zone pumping but both zones are still flowing. I would like to point out that the lift cost on these wells is four cents per barrel of fluid or 4.4 cents per barrel of oil. On the wells where it has been necessary to go ahead and complete with artificial lift equipment, the same production zones, the same

age wells, this cost has been increased for each barrel of fluid to 6.3 cents, for each barrel of oil, 8.2 cents with the selected --

Q On that group two, is that referring to the group in which both zones are pumping with dual zone equipment?

A Identical to this, yes sir.

Q Identical to this?

A We have selected some wells that were single completed to compare to these wells and I might state that the reason for selecting these group three wells, which there were nine of them, at no time did we have to pull the rods and tubing from any of these wells that are using dual zone pumping equipment in group two, so we selected these wells that had no pulling expense during a two-year period, or approximately eighteen-month period to use as a comparison. Some of these wells are several years old, but they are--in general, most of them, I think, with the exception of two, they are all producing top allowable and very little water. I might also point out that the average figures that we used in this case for group one and group two are average figures for the entire life of the well. Since some of the wells in group three have a much longer life, we used only one year as an average. I would like to point out that these are single completions and since we do not have as much fluid as on the duals and the lift cost was 11.4 per barrel of fluid and 12.2 per barrel of oil lifted.

I believe that this shows that we can safely predict that

we can deplete a reservoir much further with dual zone equipment on a dually completed well because of lower costs. I admit that as production declines, these costs will go up but they will not advance on a dually completed well using dual zone equipment fast enough but what we can deplete the reservoir further. I would like to try to make that a little more plainer. In other words, if we had reached a decline stage to where one zone was only pumping, say one barrel of oil per day, which in a normal single zone completion we would have to abandon it, if the other zone in a dually equipped well for dual pumping was producing as much as five or six barrels a day where it would still be economical, that one barrel a day would be getting a free ride and we would actually be able to deplete the reservoir that much further. I have made some estimates, or tried to, on several different formations, and I believe that in these cases, we can deplete the reservoir several thousand barrels further with this type of equipment on dual units than we could if we had single pumping units on each well.

Q Is it your opinion that it would be in the interests of conservation and prevention of waste?

A Yes, it certainly is.

Q Now, have you any method worked out whereby you can determine whether packer leakage is occurring?

A Yes sir, I wouldn't say that we can determine specifically if there is packer leakage, but we feel that we can

determine whether there is any leakage in any of the equipment. To show whether the packer is leaking or any other type of cross-over --

Q You are referring to a diagram.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number Five, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Five for identification).

A The diagram, Exhibit Number Five, shows a means of determining fluid levels. In other words, we all know that we have a leak in this equipment, we shut the well down for any time and the fluid level would all tend to seek the same level. We can run a bomb in the tubing string that does not have rods in it to determine that fluid level; we can use an acoustic well sounder to determine the fluid level in the upper zone. This is one means of checking the whole installation for any type of leaks. Of course, if we run bottomhole pressure to determine whether there is any pressure across the packer, we will pull the two rods on a single rod string, pull the bottom standing valve, run a bottomhole pressure on the bottom zone, and we will run a PSI straight through to where this packoff assembly is in place and run a bomb down to check the bottom pressure. The pressure, the upper pressure, we can run through a straight PSI tool and run a PSI to the bottom above and we can check the pressure on the upper zone. I might point out that the way we have

this particular well set up that we can run our bomb within one hundred feet from the perforations on these entire intervals, which I do not think is enough difference that we can safely extract fluid and accurately determine pressure on either side of the packer.

Q In your opinion, then the pressures can accurately be determined on each side of the packer?

A Yes, sir.

Q And would that reflect whether packer leakage was occurring or not?

A That's correct.

Q Now, have you compared this type of installation with similar installations which have been approved by this Commission?

A Yes, I have read of the approvals by this Commission. I think in New Mexico there have been approximately fifty wells dually--have been authorized for dualling. I don't have the exact figure, but I think it's in the twenties, of the wells that have actually been dualled. Many of these wells have been dualled where a zone is depleted or not currently shown on the allowable schedule, but one zone is producing. I have found eight wells where one zone is being artificially lifted and I know of two installations where there are two pumping units lifting fluid from two separate zones.

Q Have you made a schematic diagram comparing different types of completions with this completion?

A Yes sir, that will be Exhibit Number Six.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Six for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Six, would you discuss that?

A Exhibit Number Six shows two types of assemblies that are now in common use in New Mexico, gas gas duals or gas over oil duals. These are known as the Otis Sidebar and the Garrett Sliding Shelf. I prepared this exhibit to show that the same type of packing element is used in the Oilmaster crossover assembly as is in use in this other sidedoor assembly, the only difference we have is the packing that is around the polish rod that travels through the crossover packing assembly. That is the only difference that we can see where there is possible chance for leakage other than what has been discussed previously. I might point out--I said the only other, the stinger that is used in the other zone has identical packing to what is used in this type of equipment that we propose.

Q Now, you referred to the polish rod. That element through which it runs, I believe in the previous case you referred to it as a stuffing box. Would you discuss that?

A Yes sir, I have been corrected by some of the people that make this equipment that I have erroneously referred to it as a stuffing box, that is the lower seal assembly. And I would like to point out for the members of the Commission that both of

these drawings are exaggerated drawings. This was done for means of simplicity in showing the equipment. In actual use, we would not find the sharp bend in this tubing below the crossover assembly like I show it in both of these diagrams. I think that that can be shown by the models which we have and I believe one of the other gentlemen will discuss that.

Q Now, in regard to this definition you have given to what we normally call the stuffing box, is that in any sense a stuffing box in the sense that that term is used on surface pumping equipment?

A No sir, it is not.

Q Is the construction comparable to that type of a box?

A No sir, it is much finer manufacturing. The specifications are much closer in tolerance than stuffing boxes that we normally refer to at the surface. These stuffing boxes that we normally refer to at the surface are adjusted by means of tightening the packing to prevent leakage of oil. There is no such thing in this type of a crossover assembly. This can be done by two different means, by the use of Chevron Tevlon packing, or by a straight metal to metal seal. I would like to show that we have means of testing the packing in this crossover assembly. I will draw some --

Q You are referring again to Exhibit Number Five?

A Exhibit Number Five, if we want to test this packover-crossover assembly packing at the surface, we can put a pressure

gauge in either zone and close the valve in the flow line. If this packing element is not leaking, this pressure gauge should build up immediately. If we do not get a buildup in pressure at the pressure gauge, then we check for production from the other zone into the tankage and if we do not get an increase in production, we will assume then that we either have a standing valve or a traveling valve in the lower pump leaking and it will then be necessary to pull it from the well, which is common with any type of pumping equipment, it happens quite often. In the same manner, we can get the flow line of the upper string, put a pressure gauge, close the valve and pressure this zone up. And if we get no pressure immediately, we know that we should get a pressure increase, and say we got an increase in production from our bottom zone, then we would probably believe, and safely believe, that we have a leak in our crossover assembly.

Q What action would be taken?

A Well, in that case, the two pumps, of course, would be pulled from the well, the crossover assembly would be repacked and run back in the well. I might point out, while we are talking about that, that any normal pumping installation is going to have pump trouble and will be pulled from the well periodically, I think it averages somewhere between twelve and eighteen months to pull a pump from a well. Each time that those rod strings are pulled from the well, this packing assembly comes out and is inspected. Should we find any sign of wear or damage to the

packing in this assembly, it will be immediately replaced and run back in the well with any other necessary repairs that need to be made to the pumps.

Q Now, if it becomes necessary to do that, then you don't use the production from both zones during that period of time, is that correct?

A Yes sir, that's correct.

Q How does that compare to conventional dual completions with both zones pumping through two pumping units?

A Well, if the pumps need to be pulled on a situation such as you described, one zone can continue to pump for perhaps some short period, until a pulling unit was moved to location, then it would have to be shut down while the other zone was repaired and after the repairs, both zones could be put back to pumping.

Q So in that sense, there is very minor difference between the two types of completions?

A Yes sir, as I say, upon finding any leaks, it would be a matter of just maybe--whatever it takes to get a pulling unit to the location.

Q Now, are you familiar with the installation of dual zone pumping units of this type in other States?

A Yes sir, I have prepared an exhibit to show the installations in other States.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number

Seven, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Seven for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to Exhibit Number Seven, would you state briefly what that is designed to show?

A Exhibit Number Seven indicates the number of installations, of dual zone pumping installations, made in the year 1957 and until September 1st, 1958. This does not necessarily mean that both pumps are actuated in the well, this means that dual zone equipment was run in the wells in preparation for dual zone pumping. The wells may still be flowing, we don't have any record on those. In Alabama there was one in 1957, none in '58; in Kansas in '57 there were four installations, 3 in '58; in Louisiana, three in '57, none in '58; in Mississippi, three in '57, two in '58; in Oklahoma, 27 in '57, 14 in '58, and in Texas, 110 in '57 and 137 in 1958.

Prior to January, 1957, there were between seven and eight hundred dual zone pumping equipment manufactured but we do not know if all of that is still in use. Prior to 1957, there were probably five hundred of those still in use, so that means that today we probably have somewhere in the neighborhood of eight or nine hundred installations in use. In addition, dual zone pumps are operating in foreign countries such as Canada, Columbia, Venezuela and Germany.

Q Mr. Motter, on the basis of your experience and your examination of this type of equipment, is this a practical means

of completing a well?

A Yes, it is. There may be a few technicalities above a single completed well, or I should say a dually completed well with two single pumps and separate rod strings, but considering the whole, I see no additional trouble that we may have over some of the other installations.

Q Does it afford adequate protection, in your opinion, to the two producing horizons in regard to the danger of communication?

A Yes. As I have pointed out previously, I see no possible means for communication that we cannot check at the surface and which we cannot evidence immediately, and also we think we have installed enough safety devices by the use of the standing valves that will not allow commingling of fluid should there be a leak in the crossover assembly.

Q Does this type of installation permit you to make all the required tests and such other tests as may be required by this Commission to determine if there is packer leakage or to see if communication has occurred?

A I would say that we can make more tests than can be made in a dually completed well involving two rod strings and two strings of tubing.

Q You can make more tests?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, the Commission in the previous hearing and an order

issued thereon, made a finding that the use of the proposed dual zone pump operated by a single rod string would greatly increase the risk of communication between the two pools. Assuming that that finding is based upon a comparison to a conventional dual completion that has two pumping units, and without taking issue with the Commission's finding, have you any comment on that finding?

A Yes, I do not--well, I do not believe that there are any abnormal chances of commingling between the two zones as long as we have the two standing valves which I pointed out on both Exhibit Two and Exhibit Five in place. I do not believe there is any chance of commingling, any abnormal chance of commingling, I'll put it that way.

Q Now, is this type of completion as practical as two pumping units actuated through two strings of tubing, in your opinion?

A Yes, and it's much more economical.

Q You referred to the tests which could be made with this type of completion. Are you willing to make any and all tests which may be required by this Commission?

A Yes, we will be willing to make any type of tests so designated by the Commission. I see no reason why we wouldn't.

Q Mr. Motter, in view of the fact that the Commission, as a result of the hearing before, the Commission examiner determined that in their opinion, there--or the opinion of the examiner,

there would be some danger of communication, would your company be willing to accept an order approving this unit for a temporary period of time and make tests that may be required by the Commission and present the results of those tests to the Commission, either at a hearing or to the Commission staff?

A Yes, I believe we would. I might point that as far as our company goes, we are sold on the equipment. We have enough installed in other areas where we think it's pretty satisfactory, but we have none in operation in New Mexico at this time. We would be happy to go along with a, say three to six month test period if they so desire to properly evaluate this type of equipment.

Q Now, Mr. Motter, were Exhibits One through Seven inclusive prepared by you or under your direction or supervision?

A Yes, they were.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibits One through Seven.

MR. PORTER: Without objection, the exhibits will be admitted.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Do you have anything else to offer, Mr. Motter?

A Yes, in the previous hearing I read some excerpts from the proceedings of the Fifth Annual West Texas Oil Lifting Course, Texas Tech College, Lubbock, Texas, which was held April 17th and 18th. I again would like to refer to an article that was written

by Mr. W. W. Whitaker and H. P. Lieb, Gulf Oil Corporation. The title of that article is Dual Zone Pumping with Two Rods Actuated by One Rod String. In their discussion and conclusions, they state, and I'll quote, "Our experience with Tandem pumps indicates that as a general rule, this equipment will give satisfactory service. The newer design should limit or minimize some objectionable features of earlier models. Most dual zone pumping equipment problems have occurred during installation and immediately thereafter."

Some of the advantages and disadvantages which they give, the advantages are, and again I quote, "Number one, smaller initial cost in comparison with other methods. Number two, compactibility in casing design in most wells. Number three, limitation of upkeep of two pumping units. The disadvantages are, number one, lack of simplicity as compared to other methods. Number two, inability of equipment to handle suspended sand as well as other methods. Number three, loss of production from both zones due to surfacing of downhole equipment for one zone. Number four, pumping depth and quantity of production limited by the strength of rods. Number five, lack of flexibility."

Q Now, on their list of disadvantages, do they list the danger of--increased danger of communication?

A No sir, they do not, and I also have some objections to their disadvantages.

Q I will ask you then if you have any comment on the

disadvantages which they do list there, insofar as they apply to this well?

A Yes sir, I have. Taking the disadvantages in order, number one, lack of simplicity, and I will grant that there is perhaps a little more equipment which could fail in this type of installation. Number two, inability of equipment to handle suspended sand. I can see no reason why this type of equipment can't handle it and we have found in other areas no objectionable properties of the equipment to handle suspended sand over conventional single zone pumping units.

Q In this area, have you encountered any problem of suspended sand?

A No sir, we have no fracing in this area, which is normally where suspended sand comes from. Loss of production from both zones while servicing downhole equipment, well, we just went over that a few minutes ago. I don't feel that the loss of time would be any more than the length of time from which the failure occurred that it took us to get a pulling unit to the location to correct any trouble were having. Number four, they have as a disadvantage, pumping depth and quantity of production. We have a record of one installation such as this that the bottom pump is pumping from 12,300 feet. I don't believe that the pumping depth would be objectionable when we can pump from that depth with this type of equipment.

Q What is the maximum depth that you are pumping from in this

well?

A Approximately 5600 feet.

Q Does this type of installation have any advantages over two long strings of tubing installed in five and a half inch casing?

A Yes sir, it certainly has. When we use five and a half inch casing, we are limited on the size of two strings of tubing that normally are used. I think the biggest tubing that can be used is 2 1/16 inch Hydrill and that is quite costly, and we are limited by the size of pumps which we can use on the 2 1/16 inch Hydrill. Even though this can be run in five and a half inch casing, it's a very close tolerance and in case of failure of equipment, we would have trouble in fishing any failed equipment from the hole.

Q Do you know whether that type of installation has been approved by the Commission in New Mexico?

A Not with dual zone pumping equipment. I know of some installations where they have approved 2 1/16 inch tubing to be used where one zone is being artificially lifted. This, of course, is in case of five and a half inch casing.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions we have, sir.

MR. PORTER: Did you offer your exhibits, sir?

MR. KELLAHIN: Yes sir, I did.

MR. PORTER: Thank you. Mr. Motter, one question. In your experience with this type of installation, would you say

there is greater or less danger of communication than there would be using the installation which has been allowed by the Commission or any of the installations?

A Mr. Porter, I would like to ask you, do you mean communication between zones or communication between produced fluid?

MR. PORTER: Between the zones.

A No sir, I don't.

MR. PORTER: That's what I had in mind. And you say that you would expect to produce each zone to a greater ultimate completion?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Because of the difference in cost?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of the witness?

MR. FISCHER: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Fischer?

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, would you please go over again your method of treating, what you have to go through to treat your bottom zone, the Blinebry?

A I will refer to Exhibit Five, it's a larger exhibit. If we want to treat the bottom zone, it will be necessary to pull the rod string and the two pumps from the well, retrieve the standing valve with wire line equipment and then treat the well. We have a standing valve on the well and we have PSI straight

through tubing so that we could pump from the Blinebry formation without any fluid entering into the upper zone.

Q Your PSI tubing would set where?

A It would set in the same interval that the crossover packoff assembly sets.

MR. FISCHER: On your Exhibit Number Five, the vent tubing --

A Yes, sir.

MR. FISCHER: Coming in your packer, the bottom zone, the ball there in your vent tubing, does it set in an upright position?

A No sir, it sets down by gravity. It's merely a standard standing valve inside of one-inch tubing.

MR. FISCHER: It does not set, it goes up, it won't shut off against flow through that tubing, into your tubing, is that right?

A No sir, it's built like any standard standing valve.

MR. FISCHER: That's all, thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Payne?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Motter, is this relatively new equipment?

A This equipment was manufactured first in 1947. It has been in use since that time.

MR. PAYNE: Well now, in view of the fact that you achieve a considerable saving, according to your testimony, by the installation of these dual zone pumps, to what do you attribute the fact that the installation of this type pump has decreased

in 1958 as opposed to 1957 in every State except Texas?

A Mr. Payne, I can point out a couple of reasons. First thing, 1958 was only eight months, I believe it's eight months, it's up to the 1st of September, it is not a full year. And one definite reason for the decrease in Oklahoma is because they are allowing them to commingle fluid and assign one allowable to wells up there, which is probably the reason for the decrease in Oklahoma. For the other States, it's just a matter of a decrease of one or two wells, I don't know for what reason.

MR. PAYNE: Now, to the best of your knowledge, Louisiana, the Louisiana Commission has not entered any order denying the use of this dual zone pump.

A No sir, I don't know of any.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you, that's all.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Fischer?

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, which one of these zones, if either or both should go to water totally, which one do you think would go first?

A I would say the Glorieta, because referring to Exhibit Number One, the Glorieta was tested in the Gulf Scarborough Number 3, which is located 1980 from the south line and 660 from the east line in Section 31, and it tested at a hundred per cent water in the Glorieta.

MR. FISCHER: If it went to--your upper zone, which is the Glorieta, if it went to a hundred per cent water, would you then,

I assume, change your whole installation, is that correct?

A We would just use the single pumping installation.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Motter, on your Exhibit Number One, you gave some of the test data on certain of these wells. Did you give the test date for Gulf's Number 3 "P" in Section 32?

A The test date that I have is the potential on January 12, 1958. At that time, it produced 43 oil, 4/10 barrel of water in six hours, which would give a 24-hour potential of somewhere in the neighborhood of 160 barrels. The last time I checked with Gulf, the well was flowing top allowable. The pressure has dropped somewhat, the ratio has declined from 430 at the time of the potential to 212 to 1 in November.

Q Now, Pan American State "T" Number 2 had a GOR of 350 to 1 in August, is that correct?

A That's right.

Q Did you give the GOR on your Glorieta formation in your Number 3 Well?

A Yes sir, 280 to 1. I may have missed it, but that is our GOR.

Q And do you have a GOR in the Blinbry in that well?

A That well was swabbed for a short time after we recovered

load acid and naturally, by swabbing, we cannot run GOR's.

Q All you got is the swabbing in the Blinebry?

A That's correct.

Q What are the characteristics of the fluid produced from each zone, has either one of them a high sulphur content?

A Not that we know of. There is sour, but we have had no indication in either of our other installations down there if any abnormal corrosion in the downhole equipment.

Q Is the Blinebry sour?

A Yes sir, I believe it is.

Q Is the Glorieta sour?

A Yes sir, to some extent.

Q I see. The machine is setting over there, and I notice it has two black rubber-like packers on it. What do those packers do to protect the metal surface on the tubing of the machine?

A Mr. Nutter, we have a witness that will go through the complete installation of this and will explain everything in detail.

Q You can't answer it?

A Yes sir, I can.

Q What type of packing do you have there?

A Are these the packers that you are referring to?

Q Yes.

A Those are identical packers to what we use here. The packers right here are identical packers to what we use on the

Otis sidedoor assembly.

Q Now, the metal tubing in which those packers are set, do you know the type of metal that is used in the construction of that tubing?

A We can buy that in any material, any alloy that we so desire. We can get Monnel or any corrosion resistant material. I have been told recently that they have even made this particular piece of equipment where the packing sets, that they have made that in bronze.

Q Is it your intent or do you propose to purchase corrosion resistant tubing for this pump?

A Not this particular tubing, but the polish rod that travels through the packing will be corrosion resistant.

Q In other words, the packings that are outside there don't move?

A No, sir.

Q And the polish rod which would move would be a corrosion resistant material?

A That's correct.

Q Mr. Motter, have you ever calculated what the hydrostatic head of a column of fluid in the Glorieta tubing would be? That is, the amount of pressure due to the column of fluid which will be exerted on the top of the lower stuffing box?

A No, I have never calculated it. It wouldn't take very long, if you will give me a minute, sir.

Q Would you give us an approximation of what that pressure would be?

A If it was in mud and not clearly on the surface, I calculate it would be approximately 1900 pounds. That is considering it's all oil.

Q Yes. On your Exhibit Six, you have depicted three different types of installations here, the Otis Sidedoor on the far side and you have the Oilmaster crossover assembly and the Garrett. Do you know what I am talking about here?

A Yes sir, this is it right here.

Q This is the only one of the three that has any constant moving parts in it, is it not?

A Yes sir, and I have indicated by red the packing that separates the fluids around the moving parts on the inside of this packing.

Q So you are comparing a machine that has all moving parts to a machine that doesn't have constant moving parts?

A Mr. Nutter, I think you missed what I was trying to show here. Our packing in this assembly right here where it sets is identical to that non-moving packing, identical to what we are using in these other types of installations.

Q I see. Now, what is the distance from the tubing crossover assembly to the lower zone pump housing?

A From here to here?

Q Well, on Exhibit Two, I see the tubing crossover assembly

approximately midway of the drawing there.

A Well, it would be a hundred feet from the packer to the crossover assembly, so the pump would be in between there. I would say from the crossover assembly to the top of the tubing would be somewhere in the neighborhood of sixty feet.

Q This would be from the point more or less labeled on this exhibit as the one-inch gas vent line in the lower assembly?

A Yes.

Q To the tubing crossover assembly which is above that --

A That's correct.

Q --would be sixty feet?

A Approximately sixty feet. I might point out that with this type of assembly and this particular gas vent line, we can actually pump below the packer in this type of assembly should we so desire, but we do not feel that it will be necessary. In that case, it would be some little but further up in the crossover assembly.

Q Mr. Motter, you suggested that one of the means by which you could stop the bottom zone from producing in the event it met its allowable would be to raise the rod strings, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And unseat the lower pump?

A Unseat the lower pump.

Q Is there any danger to upset the lower stuffing box in the upper pump?

A No sir, we would probably unseat the pump--the bottom pump would be unseated some, oh, twenty to thirty feet before the upper pump would be unseated. The lower stuffing box would have to fall in between those two and it would probably be unseated approximately twenty feet after the lower pump was unseated.

Q So that if you unseated the lower pump, all of the movement at the top of the rod string would be through the side of the lower stuffing box and the lower stuffing box would not move?

A That's correct.

Q Mr. Motter, do you believe that there is any appreciable amount of whip or side motion to a rod string as it pumps the well?

A No sir, not if it has a full fluid load, I don't believe there is any appreciable whip.

Q In other words, you would have to size your pump very exactly, and if you had the pump sized exactly and had a full fluid load on it, you would have a very straight and rigid rod string all the time?

A That's correct, normally we have no flipping, or I think you are referring to what is commonly called pounding, where the well is pumping fluid and then you get your rods to whipping your tubing string.

Q In your economic analysis of the lift cost comparing these various types of installations, Mr. Motter, I believe you

stated that group two, which is the both zones pumping with dual zone equipment category, there are no rod jobs, is that correct?

A No, sir.

Q Had there been any rod jobs in group three?

A No, we particularly chose these with no rod jobs in the interval in which we took the monthly expenses.

Q And in rod jobs, you are including pump jobs, too?

A Yes, sir.

Q So that in either of these groups, there have been no pumps pulled or rods pulled?

A No, sir. I might explain one thing: In group two, we had one well which watered out completely and we pulled the crossover equipment out of the well and ran single completion equipment. I did not include that expense in this category.

Q In group two, did you include the additional expense that may be necessary to go out and recycle the upper zone in the event it met its allowable or to pull the--or unseat the lower pump in the event it met its allowable or any such inherent additional cost that may be associated with the use of the dual zone pump?

A No sir, that has not been necessary. We have apparently been fortunate in selecting these wells and we have produced our allowable in both zones at the end of the month.

Q I see. I note that group three as a whole is a lower allowable group, or at least a shallower zone group. Do you think

that the fact that it only produced 8,429 average barrels per month as compared to 13,000 might not have an effect on the determination of the average lifting cost per barrel of fluid?

A Well, it might but I think maybe you are missing the point that I made. You see, we are lifting approximately twice as much fluid through the dual zone than we would be with a single, and therefore, naturally our expense will be somewhat less. In other words, when you look at the average expense column in group two and group three, there is approximately a hundred and thirty dollars difference but we lifted much more fluid with the group two wells than we did with group three wells. We had no wells singly completed at that particular depth of 6200 feet. I might say that the 42 to 4800 wells were primarily Queen and San Andres production.

Q You didn't have a representative sample of single zone wells to compare with dual zone?

A No sir, not in this area where all duals have been installed. The only single completion we have is the one that I told you went to water and that was the bottom zone.

Q Considering that certain costs related to pumping wells are affected, it would have brought the cost per barrel of fluid lifted down if you had had available to you a group of wells which would have produced approximately the same amount of fluid that the two zones produced, would it not?

A No, I can't agree to that. Our costs are fixed already

and I think that is borne out by group two and group three because we have no pulling expense. These fixed costs are mainly pumper's expenses, treating and minor repairs on the lease.

Q Well, those expenses would have been spread out over a larger number of barrels if you lifted more fluid and be lower per barrel, would they not?

A If we had lifted more fluid then it would have taken more pumping units for the particular depth. In other words, we just wouldn't lift any more fluid per well.

Q What I am driving at is that you didn't have a depth category comparable to the group two category which you could compare?

A My point on this thing here is that group one and group two are all Texas wells where we have had a little bit less allowable there than we have had in New Mexico for the same depth, and there is then more allowable, more production to be taken from this shallower zone because in group three most of them were New Mexico wells, I think in fact that whole number of wells with the exception of four.

Q Even with those higher allowables, they still produced less fluid there, didn't they?

A That's correct.

Q You made several references to the desirability of using this installation where you have five and a half inch casing. This isn't the point in this particular case, is it?

A No sir, this is seven-inch casing where we can run two strings of two-inch in the dually completed well.

Q You wouldn't have to run that expensive 2 1/16 inch Hydrill that you were referring to in this particular well?

A No, that's correct.

Q Have you already made your preliminary calculations as to the length of stroke that is going to be necessary and strokes per minute and so forth?

A Oh no, we haven't done that. We calculated the size of pumping unit we would need and that would be 228, 228-thousand inch pounds of tork. Those things usually have a stroke of I think eighty-four inches.

Q Would you give me an estimate as to what you expect the stroke of the pumping unit to be?

A Well, to begin with, considering that we are making nearly all oil, we will probably run this unit rather slow at, say ten strokes a minute. And it would take me ten or fifteen minutes to determine actually the size of stroke.

Q I don't want it exact, just approximately.

A Roughly, I would say fifty-four inches, in that neighborhood.

Q Ten 54-inch strokes per minute?

A Yes sir, and that would vary with the size of pumps which we run in this installation to get our fluid.

Q Well, I realize that, but if you had to use 54-inch

strokes and you used ten strokes per minute, that would be 540 strokes per minute, would that not be correct?

A That's correct.

Q And assuming there are 1440 minutes per day, how many inches of travel would you have through that packer in the hole, Mr. Motter?

A That would be quite a few inches, Mr. Nutter, but I might point out one thing: I don't think you could have it better lubricated due to the fact that you've got oil on both sides of the seal.

Q Is that oil corrosive, Mr. Motter?

A No.

Q Mr. Motter, in the event that the Commission should approve the installation, would Cities Service be willing to take pressure tests such as you described, would it be possible on the well, say a period of every thirty days?

A We would be glad to take tests, say every thirty days for a period of three or six months, whatever you decide, and we will also be glad to check the gravity of this particular fluid at the same time and also check to see that there is no commingling being done.

Q Would you be willing to pull the pumps after a period of say six months and make an inspection of them at the surface?

A I would see no reason why we would object to that.

MR. NUTTER: I believe that's all, thank you.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, I will be satisfied with a few questions here. Mr. Motter, what is the allowable of each zone at the present time?

A Well, the Glorieta is 46 barrels and the Blinebry would probably be the same amount because it is in same depth bracket.

MR. FISCHER: And if you went to pumping both these zones, you could design your--or would your pumping unit be an electric motor or gas engine?

A It would be a gas engine.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Utz?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. Motter, referring to Exhibit Number Seven, do you have knowledge of the total number of dual completions in these various States?

A No sir, my source of information for those dual installations was from the two manufacturers that have placed this equipment, so I do not know the number of actual duals that were allowed for flowing wells or any other type of dual completion.

Q Would it be safe to say that there are many more dual completions of all types than there are of this particular type

that you have recommended here?

A I just don't believe I can answer that question, sir.

Q What type of equipment do you intend to use in this completion, the --

A We propose to use the metal to metal seal in this particular installation. That's one thing I might point out, this seal assembly seems to be somewhat a point of interest. That is made in complements of three feet and we can put as many of those seal assemblies together as the Commission thought might be necessary to stop any commingling that might occur. I might point out that from the experience of one of these companies, they have started manufacturing this equipment with a 36-inch seal at the reduced 2 3/4 inch. That is in case of using Tevlon. I think that perhaps that was brought about more by the introduction of Tevlon over a lesser grade of sealing material that they had.

Q I take it that you feel that metal to metal is better than Tevlon, or is that your decision because of cost?

A No, cost has very little to do with it, that has been my opinion. I think that a metal to metal seal would hold a very close tolerance and that would be in the neighborhood of plus or minus 2/1000.

Q By using longer seals, in your opinion, would it decrease the possibility of commingling?

A No, I don't think that, I think the three-foot metal to metal seal is standard and adequate. In case we found that we

did have some leaks, we could always add more sealing area.

Q In your opinion, by adding say two standing valves in each instance, would that decrease your possibility of commingling?

A Well yes, it certainly would. I would say that two of anything would be better than one.

Q Would you be willing to do that?

A Well, I just don't think it's necessary, Mr. Utz.

MR. UTZ: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Commissioner, I would like to ask Mr. Kellahin if he has any objection to introducing the entire article from which Mr. Motter quoted into evidence in view of the fact that he only quoted a portion.

MR. KELLAHIN: We would have no objection, certainly not.

MR. PAYNE: Would you do that, please?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you.

MR. KELLAHIN: I have a couple of questions on redirect if the cross examination is completed.

MR. PORTER: Depends on your redirect, I suppose.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. Motter, is there any--what is the pressure in between the two zones that you propose to produce in this well,

approximately?

A Well, Mr. Kellahin, we have very little bottomhole pressure information available. The only bottomhole pressure information I have in the Glorieta is the drill stem test that was run on the State "P" 2, which is the north offset well, and a 30-minute shut-in gave 1700 pounds. I would assume that that is probably a little bit low. The Blinebry on further north up in the pool was tested for bottomhole pressure and I think that it ran safely over 2,000 pounds in this immediate area. I don't have those pressures, I did not think that they would be necessary since this a pumping well and you don't need to run bottomhole pressure in this installation.

Q In this type of installation between the two zones, will it be a matter to be considered, communication between the two zones?

A Well, it's always a matter to be considered, but I don't think there's any possibility of that. The equipment that we have proposed will safely handle any pressure and any pressure differential.

Q In your opinion, this equipment is adequate to handle any pressure differential that might exist?

A The same Baker Model "DA" packer has been approved previously and I don't feel we have a large enough pressure differential to affect any of the equipment.

Q You testified, I believe, that this type of equipment

has the same safeguards as two long strings of tubing with separate pumping units?

A Well, I would say it has more safeguards than the two pumping unit installation.

Q In regard to the problem of whipping of the pumping rod, does that occur in most pumping wells?

A It does, as I explained to Mr. Nutter, whenever you have what we normally term pounding or there is not adequate fluid entering the well bore to keep the tubing full of oil.

Q Now, has that created a problem to you in the installations which you have operated in other States?

A No sir, it has not.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. KELLAHIN: Our next witness, Mr. Gallian.

J. E. GALLIAN

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A J. E. Gallian.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Gallian?

A Continental Emsco Company.

Q In what business is Continental Emsco Company engaged in?

A We are engaged in the manufacturing and distribution of oil field equipment throughout the world.

Q Now, Mr. Gallian, have you previously testified before this Commission as an expert on the dual zone equipment, which is the subject matter of this hearing?

A Not before the Commission, but before the Commission's examiners.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would the Commission care to hear the witness' qualifications?

MR. PORTER: I believe his qualifications are complete in this transcript of the previous record, Mr. Kellahin. Unless someone has a question of his qualifications, they are accepted.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Gallian, is your company one of the companies that manufactures this type of equipment?

A Yes, we were one of the first to manufacture this.

Q Would you briefly outline your experience with this type of equipment?

A It initially began with out pump company working with Otis Engineering Company in the development of this tool. That was in 1947; subsequently, our pump company, which at that time was the D & B Division of the Emsco Manufacturing Company, took over the patent rights of the dual pumping equipment from Otis

Engineering and began manufacturing the full line of equipment and I entered into some discussion with Otis in '47, and in '51 when our company, or our subsidiary company, undertook the complete manufacture, I assisted in that work, and in '51, came into the infield operation to a rather full extent.

Q Now, does your company keep any type of record on the success or failure of the operation of its equipment?

A We do during a test period, and after it has proven to be satisfactory, those records are discontinued. As in the case of our two-zone pumping equipment, we maintained early records, but they have been discontinued and we no longer keep records of installations. As such, we do not have a complete record of all dual pumping equipment that we have installed.

Q Was the discontinuance of that because of the fact you had no difficulties with this type of installation?

A Yes, it was found to be satisfactory and therefore, there was no further requirement or anything, just to see how many tools were in operation.

Q Do you have some pictures of this equipment?

A We have a picture of the lower packoff and seal element which was taken of this model that I have with me. The purpose of this is to indicate how the packing is held in place and how it is placed around the reciprocating rod, which is the moving part of the crossover assembly.

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission please, those will be

marked as Exhibit Number Eight and Exhibit Number Nine.

MR. PORTER: Which is Eight and which is Nine?

MR. KELLAHIN: The large one showing the packing assembly would be Exhibit Number Eight and then the --

A I believe you have both the same, Mr. Porter. Mr. Morgan has one of the --

MR. KELLAHIN: And then the picture of the entire tool, the length of the tool, would be Exhibit Number Nine.

A Sorry there were not sufficient photographs brought to furnish each member with one.

(Whereupon, the documents were marked for identification as Exhibits Number Eight and Nine).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Exhibits Eight and Nine, are these photographs of the tool which you have in your hand, Mr. Gallian?

A They are actual photographs of this piece of equipment.

Q Referring to the model which you have in your hand, will you explain the operation of that tool to the Commission, please?

A This is actually only a portion of the complete crossover as depicted by Exhibit Five and Exhibit Four of Mr. Motter's. This shows only the lower packoff and seal assembly, which seem to be of great interest in that this is the element which packs off the two zones of fluid. Now, in operation, this lower seal nipple is screwed below the crossover and made a part of the crossover. The element that is projecting through that is carried

on the sucker rod string down through the crossover by means of this lower release assembly, which is a spring-loaded release assembly that latches into a recess on the packoff and seal assembly. That is carried through and is landed in the spring collet which is depicted as the large spring fingers at the lower part of the seal nipple. As that is landed mechanically, it must be pulled mechanically. It cannot be pushed out by pressure because of the square shoulders in both of these elements and they are of extreme hardness. If I am not mistaken, these two elements are of rock seal hardness, which is about as hard as you can harden steel without it becoming too brittle for practical useage. That locates this packing assembly in such a position that complete zone separation is maintained while the rod is reciprocating through and while the assembly is in use in the well.

Q That packing assembly has been referred to as the stuffing box. Is that the correct term?

A Not in the common connotation of a stuffing box. Generally speaking, a stuffing box is exposed to air and packs off a fluid from coming out into the air. This is actually a seal assembly, it is surrounded by a lubricating fluid at all times and has pressure above and pressure below. Generally speaking, a stuffing box has pressure operating only at one end of it in the common oil field usage. And further, a surface stuffing box, as we commonly see on top of the wellhead, is exposed at the top of atmospheric conditions and it is at the whim

of the pumper as to how tight he should make his packing. In this, it's a fixed, prescribed packing held at a very close tolerance with pressure above and below and is completely surrounded by lubricating fluid. So actually it is not a stuffing box in that connotation, but a seal assembly.

Q Is that type of equipment sufficient to prevent commingling between two different producing horizons?

A Our experience has been that it is ample.

Q Have you made any pressure tests on this type of equipment?

A Our laboratory ran a test one time in an effort to determine the Tevlon seal, as to how much pressure could be maintained on that and the equipment was capable of 15,000 pounds. We did not detect leakage while the rod was reciprocating at 15,000 pounds pressure; therefore, we felt that it would be adequate and conducted no further tests, to my knowledge.

Q Now, in reference to the entire assembly, in your opinion, is that adequate to prevent commingling of fluid between the two producing horizons?

A It has proven to be adequate in the many installations we have made. In my opinion, it is thoroughly adequate.

Q In some of the exhibits, particularly in Exhibit Five, it would appear that there is an offset in the crossover shoe offsetting the rods that operate the pumping unit. Will that cause any undue wear in the downhole seal assembly?

A As Mr. Motter, explained, those drawings in Exhibit Four and Five are quite exaggerated. The offset is only --

Q You mean Exhibits Two and Five, do you not, sir?

A Two, I beg your pardon, Exhibits Two and Five, that offset is only one half of your tubing or approximately slightly over an inch in offset. Now, in general practice, in running this type tool that is proposed in the Cities Service well, the parallel flow tube in the Baker Model "D" Packer is latched in the tubing and then pulled in tension intended to give us a perfectly straight tubing column above the crossover. Now, the rods traveling above the crossover are directly in line with this seal assembly, which incidentally, is held rigidly in place and latched, both top and bottom, and made a portion of this long assembly so that we have no side play or side thrust at this point in the crossover. Now, should we get fluid pound, as Mr. Motter explained, it would be possible to rattle the rods in the tubing column, but with proper sizing of equipment, that is minimized, if not completely ruled out of the picture.

Q Now, what are some of the advantages of this type of installation, Mr. Gallian?

A Well, in use of single string actuated dual pumping equipment, we are not limited as much as to rod size as we would be in parallel string. Obviously, even in seven-inch, two-inch tubing is our maximum size tubing that can be run in that safely. Therefore, the maximum size sucker rod that can be introduced

through two-inch tubing is  $7/8$  sucker rods. The maximum size pump that can be run through that is  $1\ 3/4$  inch tubing pump. With this equipment, even in  $5\ 1/2$ , it is possible to run  $2\ 1/2$  inch tubing, which would permit the use of larger pumps, would permit the use of one inch or an inch and an eighth sucker rod, and therefore handle greater volumes of fluid with greater safety to your rod string.

Then the other factor that enters in mind at this moment, should we have a rod part in this equipment, there is room within the tubing, sizes that could be used to fish the sucker rod from the well. Then when you use particularly the smaller size parallel tubing strings, there are no fishing tools with adequate strength to fish a  $3/4$  inch sucker rod from the small inch and a half or  $2\ 1/16$  tubing to do a thoroughly good job. So if you should have a tubing part, there is room to fish one string of tubing, where if you had two strings of tubing in the well and one string should part, then the other becomes quite difficult to get out until you can go in and fish the parted string. Does that answer your question, Mr. Kellahin?

Q Yes, sir. Now, you heard Mr. Motter's testimony in regard to the procedure for testing the two separate zones. Are you in agreement with that testimony?

A Yes, very much.

Q Have you anything to add to it in regard to testing procedures which may be followed?

A We have felt that the most successful tests of the lower packoff and seal assembly are those described by Mr. Motter as closing off one zone and detecting a pressure build-up, a fluid increase in the other zone, that is the quickest and most effective. The other, on checking of the gravities of the oil, should we find an increase in a low gravity, we would naturally suspect that it came from the zone which had a higher gravity and we would immediately investigate to determine if we had commingling of fluid in the well bore. Those are the two chief methods used and that is what we recommend highly.

Q Now, with this type of equipment, is it possible to treat the two zones as may be needed?

A Yes, it is. As Mr. Motter explained, the lower zone can be--lower zone pump can be unseated without disturbing any of the other elements and treating fluid can be introduced around the pump into that. The upper zone can be treated down the annular space. In the case of parallel string, the treating fluid for the lower zone would be introduced down the short string past through the crossover, by-pass the pump and enter into the well. Now, with the bottom ball and seat, it would be necessary to adapt to the lower pump a retrieving mechanism which could easily be done to pull it and allow treating at that point to go through there. The upper zone fluid, as I say, or the upper zone, could be treated through the casing annulus and out into the formation without disturbing the upper pump or packoff

elements.

Q Now, does your company manufacture equipment for use in the conventional dual completion units through two long strings of tubing?

A Yes sir, our company manufactures tubing, pumping units, sucker rods and pumps, as well as gas engines and electric motors, so we are equipped to handle both the conventional two-string, two pumping unit installations or the single unit, single string dual pumping installation.

Q The two-string unit installation is more costly, is it not?

A Quite a bit, yes sir.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibits Eight and Nine as being the photographs of the model which has been used and demonstrated by the testimony of Mr. Gallian.

MR. PORTER: You're not going to leave the model?

Is there objection to Counsel's motion for admission of the exhibits?

They will be admitted.

MR. KELLAHIN: In connection with Mr. Payne's request for the full article, a portion of which was read by Mr. Motter, I would request the Commission for permission to offer this as Exhibit Number Ten and submit a copy of the complete article, subject to the Commission's approval.

MR. PORTER: Does that meet with your approval, Mr. Payne?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, sir.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Ten for identification.)

MR. PORTER: Then it will be entered as an exhibit.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Do you have anything to add to your testimony, Mr. Motter--I mean, Mr. Gallian?

A Nothing that I don't believe Mr. Motter has covered very thoroughly.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions I have.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter?

#### CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Gallian, just what portion of that device is it that Mr. Motter mentioned could be extended by adding 36-inch complements or segments?

A In this particular model, Mr. Nutter, we are showing the Tevlon seal, which is actually 5 3/4 packing element. This portion right here can be extended by adding other packing housings with the packing placed in it to an indefinite length as determined by the customer.

Q On the Tevlon packing type as well as the metal to metal

packing type?

A As well as the metal to metal. Now, both of the manufacturers here represented today make either the Tevlon or the metal to metal, as preferred by the customer, and they both may be extended to any length decided by the customer.

Q I see. Mr. Gallian, you sell ordinary single zone pumps as well as this type of pump, do you not?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have you noticed any peculiarities in connection with the use of these pumps that you haven't encountered with the normal single zone type of pumps?

A In peculiarities, I would interpret that to mean --

Q Unusual performance or anything that you haven't encountered in the single zone pump?

A There have been a few instances that we seem to have had more difficulties in putting this equipment into actual operational use than we have had with single zones, but in each instance, Mr. Nutter, we have found upon investigating that there was some basic element of the well that was improper or incorrect and would have given us undoubtedly the same trouble if we had been using single zone equipment. So in reality, I must say that we have encountered no problems in this that are to any great extent different from those that we might expect and do encounter in single zone installations.

Q Does your company offer an engineer's service whereby

you can help the operator install this equipment in place properly?

A We install each and everyone of this type of equipment for the operator.

Q Do you know of your own personal knowledge whether the other manufacturer that is represented here furnishes the same service?

A They do.

Q I see. Now, would it be possible for you to pressure test one of these sealing assemblies while it was in motion? That is, while the reciprocating rod was in motion, at the present time?

A The pressure test I mentioned was done with the reciprocating rod in motion.

Q Are you still in a position to test that device, Mr. Gallian?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would you be in a position to test the machine in the same manner say six months after it had been in use?

A Yes, sir.

Q Yes?

A It would have to be taken back to our laboratory where facilities are available for that.

Q I see.

A It could not be done on the well in the field.

MR. NUTTER: I see. Thank you very much.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of Mr. Gallian?

You may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. KELLAHIN: We will call at this time, Mr. St. John.

Off the record.

(Discussion off the record).

J. A. ST. JOHN

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A J. A. St. John.

Q By whom are you employed?

A By Fluidpack Pump Company.

Q In what position?

A I am Manager of the Technical Service Division.

Q Now, Mr. St. John, what education and experience have you had in mechanical or petroleum engineering?

A Well, I have a--I have a high school education and my experience with technical service has been calculated from experience.

Q Would you outline briefly what that experience has been?

A Well, I worked in production for seventeen years, since

1934 until 1950, when I went to work for Fluidpack Company.

Q When you say you worked in production, what do you mean?

A I started from roustabout, what they call a roustabout, and worked on up to superintendent of one oil company.

Q Will you state what oil company that was and what period of time?

A From 1947 to 1950, I was superintendent for the Street Investment Company, which was an independent oil company of Graham, Texas.

Q Where did you work then?

A I lived there. In and around Abilene, Texas.

Q Now, have you had any experience with dual zone pumping equipment?

A Yes sir, that's all I've done for the last four years, five years.

Q And what connection have you had with this type of equipment?

A Well, I have helped design part of the equipment and install this equipment regularly.

Q Have you personally supervised the installation of this type of equipment?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have you kept track of it after your installation?

A We make an installation report. In other words, when we

install an installation, we make an installation report which will show who the operator is, what is in the well, and what position, where it is located.

Q And is that installation under your personal supervision?

A It is when I make the installation, I make a report of that well, and when one of the other boys makes an installation, he takes care of his own installation report.

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness' qualifications acceptable?

MR. PORTER: Yes sir, they are.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Now, Mr. St. John, do you have a diagram of the type of equipment which your company manufactures?

A No, I don't have one with me except--do you have one of those? This diagram right here, I thought I came up here and didn't bring it. We didn't know exactly what we were going to need for this equipment.

Q Now, you have been handed a diagram, which we will request to be marked as Exhibit Number Eleven.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Eleven for identification.)

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to Exhibit Number Eleven, Mr. St. John, does that depict the type of equipment your company manufactures?

A Yes, sir.

Q The dual zone installation?

A Yes, sir.

Q Referring to that diagram, did you bring a cut-away model of that type of equipment --

A Yes, sir.

Q --with you?

A Yes, sir.

Q Referring to the cut-away model, will you briefly demonstrate to the Commission--and attempt to avoid any repetition of prior testimony--the operation of your equipment?

A Okay, sir. In other words, you would like for me to show how the equipment is installed? In other words, what procedure we go through to install it?

Q Yes, and I would like, during the course of your testimony, if you please, for you to outline the safety factors built into the equipment to prevent commingling of fluid between the two producing horizons.

A Okay, sir. In other words, this is what we call our tubing assembly in dual zone equipment. This is life-size; in other words, this is the size that we would actually use in running this equipment. Of course, you have your Baker Model "D" Packer located somewhere below this equipment. In other words, we can run this any distance above a Baker Model "D" but ordinarily run them around a hundred feet. Above your Baker Model "D" Packer you still have your packing sealing element with a standing valve below it. Then we have the lower pump setting shoe, which comes just above the locator and there is the Baker

Model "D" Packer, and then we run the tubing up until we get ready to put the crossover shoe and when you put the crossover shoe, you run it into the hole until the tubing has latched your Baker Model "D." And then your wellhead is--you make your wellhead spacing just like you would on an installation where you are using a packer in the hole. Then we pick up our parallel string, which we attempt to use two-inch tubing, and it is run in by the side of your long string of tubing and when it gets to here, there is no place for it to go so it goes into this hole right here and is landed. In other words, this is locked in here and it is for us who are running the tubing to know when it is landed. When it is landed, it takes 1500 pounds to pull it and about 500 pounds to push it in. In other words, you can put pressure on it as much as you want to and it doesn't have an unseating force because you are pulling down as much as you are pushing up.

Then I will talk about the safety factors. Over here to prevent commingling, you have your standing valve which is to keep the upper zone fluid from going into the lower zone. And these standing valves here are just regular API and some people call these check valves. The lower zone, fluid from the lower zone, comes up the tubing to here and it can't get by the check valves. In other words, the only place it can go is up your tubing string and the only possible chance for commingling would be across the seals right here, which are --

Q The seal is on what portion of that?

A This is your landing spear, what you call your landing spear. These seals were made, designed and made first by Baker Oil and Tool Company, which they used Baker Model "D" Packers and they wanted some kind of base so they put these two deep lines with tolerance which we use in making this seal. These seal rings here have been tested and we used one ring here and one here and they were tested at 12,000 pounds. And the reason we run five on each side is in case when you run it in the hole one gets nicked, why if you just had one it wouldn't hold, but we haven't had failure and so forth.

Q Is that the same type of packer as your Baker Model "D" Packer?

A These seal rings here are the same material used in the Baker Model "D," which I believe the Commission Board has approved for New Mexico. Then the rod string, when your tubing strings are landed and then placed, then you have your rod string to run in your lower pump. Your rods from this top pump will run down and screw to your lower pump. In other words, where one rod string actuates both pumps. In other words, when you move your top plunger, you are moving your bottom plunger. This is the seal assembly. On ours we prefer mostly to use metal to metal. In other words, that is what we use in nearly all of our installations, it's metal to metal with a three-foot metal seal. This rod is plunged in the hole and is honed to 2/1000

and inside it fits just exactly like a barrel in a plunger in a regular pump. So when you run your lower pump, you pick up your upper pump. In other words, our equipment is on a regular rod string. This upper pump is just a regular pump like you run in any well, the only difference is that it has a seal assembly attached to it and the lower pump is just a --

Q In regard to the seal assembly, you say that you prefer a metal to metal seal. Have you found that adequate to prevent communication between the producing horizons with the pump in operation?

A Yes sir, we sure have. In other words, if we are ever in doubt, we close the valve on the parallel string and whenever you close the valve on the parallel string, you are testing this seal, this seal, and your tubing strings and also this seal that is right here and this is your lower pump pressure. Then you go up and shut your well down and if they are holding, your pressure stays, then you know that you have all your seals in place and your seal assembly isn't leaking because if you get an assembly leaking here, you will build no pressure in your long string of tubing. These are locked up, this is a positive lock. In other words, you have to lock the top of this on the head so we have a positive lock when we run these in and it is closed. It really doesn't have to be that close, but you have to close it to get through here. Ordinarily, if that was setting unlocked, the weight of your hand would push it through. It goes in place,

these strings are locked, this is a positive lock, and when it does, it throws your seals across this hole here, you have a set of seals here and a set of seals here. Your lower zone fluid is pumped up your tubing until it reaches this sealing element in this packing in this hole right here, it's just below this packing.

Q You are referring to the hole --

A This hole here.

Q The area that is painted red?

A Yes sir, this hole right here is where your lower fluid comes out of your tubing into your crossover shoe and it goes into the parallel string across where these holes are right here.

Q And what happens to the other zone then?

A Then your upper zone, you know, comes in here where this yellow mark is, the upper zone enters these balls and sets and comes up into your upper zone pump. In other words, it's above this sealing element in here and this set of seals. Your fluid goes in here and this set of seals is to keep your fluid from your tubing, it goes back into your pump. In other words, it's just circulating just like on a regular pump. This would be from the sealing up just like a regular pump. In other words, if you were leaking, your seals would leak right back and your fluid would just circulate. So in other words, it goes into your upper pump, which this plunger ties on this rod on the bottom of the

upper plunger. This would produce your fluid on your upper long string just like a regular pump.

Q Now, in this type of installation, Mr. St. John, is it possible to make what tests may be necessary or treat the separate horizons?

A Yes, sir. In this type of installation, our tests might work a little different than in the other installation. In other words, Mr. Motter said that we can pull this pump equipment out if we want to test the lower--treat the lower zone. We can pull the pump out and get a positive seal by running a through tubing, that is, a PSI through tubing blanking plug, which I believe the Commission has approved in New Mexico. In other words, when this is seated, we run a collar right here on your crossover shoe and the pump is in here. This is the blanking plug in here and when it is in place and the lock is up on the joint of tubing, it can't blow it out of the hole so these seals are above this intake, your upper zone intake, and these seals here are below this outlet into your parallel string where it has the hole through it. So your lower zone fluid comes through right up in here and that actually locks the lower zone tubing. That is a positive shut-off from the upper zone, there is no doubt. Then if you want to test your upper zone for any reason, you have to shut your bottom zone out of your tubing. This little plug, it's solid, it's just a blanket plug, and when it's in place, the seals are below this intake here and your lower

zone fluid comes up here and it is isolated into your parallel string, then your upper zone fluid can go on up your tubing. Or you can put it right down there, put a complete blank on the bottom clear over, you can put that plug solid on your seal here and completely isolate your lower zone at any time. That is just running a wire line plug.

Q Now, Mr. St. John, in your opinion, is this type of installation adequate to protect the zones against communication?

A Yes sir, we found them so.

Q You heard the testimony of Mr. Gallian and Mr. Motter in regard to the advantages of this type of equipment. Do you have anything to add to that?

A Well, this type of equipment, it's--in other words, it's more economical to produce a dual zone well than it is to run two pumping units and two strings. Just like if we were manufacturers of pumping units, well, we wouldn't--we'd rather see a man run two pumping units.

Q Now, can the two zones be produced as efficiently as with two pumping units?

A Yes sir, they sure can because actually, we don't have anything in our equipment that's not standard PSI pump. In other words, your upper pump is just like the conventional pump that you run in any well, your lower pump is just like a conventional pump that you run in any well. All the difference is, as I said before, there is a seal assembly that separates your two

zones.

Q I believe you testified that Exhibit Number Eleven was a diagrammatic sketch of the equipment which you have been demonstrating here, is that correct?

A Yes sir, it sure is.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer Exhibit Number Eleven.

MR. PORTER: Without objection, Exhibit Number Eleven will be admitted in the record.

Any questions of the witness?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. St. John, have you noticed any peculiarities in the installation or operation of this type of equipment that are not present in the installation and operation of single zone pumping equipment?

A No sir, I don't think you'd find anything different from any other types of installations because in other words, your pumps are the same, and the only difference would be your seal assembly. You run in your tubing string just like in other words, just like it was another joint of tubing.

Q What provision is made for venting the lower zone?

A Venting the lower zone, we have it vented just like Mr. Motter brought up on this drawing over here. You can bring that fluid gas vent line up to be tied in with your bottom tubing

string. In other words, you're by-passing your pump. You have a ball and set check valve on that just like you would on what we have right in here. And it has been proven to work because we have actually run it on wells that they could not pump the lower zone on account of gas and we have installed this equipment in those wells and actually pumped, produced them.

Q. Is your laboratory or shop equipped so that you can pressure test one of these machines while it is in operation?

A. Well yes, I am sure it is. We usually test this on location, in other words, with your pumping unit. In other words, we close the valve that is going to your well and close this valve and just let the pump build that pressure. Sometimes it may take a little while for it to compress the fluid. In other words, if you have a foamy gas, it may take a little while to compress, but if you got solid water, you don't want to go too far away from the clutch on that unit because that pump will actually build up a hundred pounds or more on each stroke.

Q. You could test it in your laboratory prior to installation and say six months after installation --

A. Yes, sir, that's right.

Q. --where you know you wouldn't have any gas or anything else that might effect the pressure?

A. That's right, or you can go to a well and do it after it has been installed.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: MR. UTZ?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. St. John, in reference to the metal to metal seal unit, what is your clearance around your sucker rod?

A 1/1000, we try to make it 1/1000 but it varies just a little bit one way or the other, but we try to make it at 1/1000.

Q Have you pressure tested this unit to see how much fluid will be passed through at so much pressure?

A No, we haven't, but on the metal to metal seal, as you understand it, they will always usually just have a slight fluid passage on pressures. That metal to metal seal is not a positive seal is what I mean, but actually, when this rod is working, you get a better sealing than you would with it standing still, because when you have a piece of metal working, you get a better seal than if it was not moving.

Q You have some by-pass fluid or water, right?

A That's right, you couldn't have a positive metal to metal seal if you wouldn't get any lubrication at all. Just like on these pump manufacturers that manufacture barrels and plungers with a metal to metal seal, you do have to have a clearance to get lubrication.

Q But you don't have any idea how much pressure you could get say at forty degrees gravity and so forth?

A No, we don't have any record of how much it would pass

through. No sir, we don't, but you could tell at the surface by pumping and pressuring up your parallel string. Maybe it's a half a barrel or a barrel that passes through in a day's time because you do have a differential in pressure, you have a pressure on top in the seal and you have a pressure under it. I'll grant that the pressure will be practically the same because you have your hydrostatic head up there and you have your hydrostatic head on your upper zone on top of it, so there wouldn't be much differential in the pressure.

Q Has your company had the same experience as Mr. Gallian's in reference to pressure testing the Tevlon seal?

A I don't believe that we have ever tested that in our plant; in fact, we have only used Tevlon packing in one installation that I know of.

Q On your new units, what type of --

A On our new units?

Q On your new units that you have regularly installed, have you used Tevlon?

A We don't make the Tevlon packing unless a customer requests it, we make all metal to metal seals. We have had one customer request the Tevlon packing, which was Tidewater Oil Company at East Texas.

Q What I am trying to find out is, is there any fluid passage through the Tevlon seal at all?

A I couldn't tell you that, sir.

MR. UTZ: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

MR. JOHNSTON: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Johnston?

MR. JOHNSTON: We might have to get Mr. Gallian to answer this, but leaving out personal preferences that one individual or company might have, has the Tevlon seal withstood the same tests as the metal to metal?

A Well now, I couldn't answer that. Mr. Gillian might have the answer to that because as I said, we only had one customer that wanted to try the Tevlon seal, which was Tidewater in East Texas.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to ask just one question.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. St. John, assuming there is no pressure differential of any appreciable amount between the two zones, would there be any appreciable passage of fluid through the metal to metal seal?

A No sir, there sure would not.

Q In this installation in this particular well, do you know whether there would be any pressure differential or not?

A Well, in this particular well, Mr. Motter could more or less answer that. I think the only--in other words, our

pressures on the hydrostatic head would be the only difference in the pressures that I would think of.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to recall Mr. Motter briefly to discuss the question.

MR. PORTER: You may.

MR. MOTTER: I would just like to make a point here that I think we are missing on this matter of differential across this packing seal element. The only differential we'll have is whatever length of seal we have, since this column of fluid and this column of fluid would be the same, and we might have a little bit of differential in case there is a different gravity of fluid, but that would be very minor in the differential across the packing element.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

MR. UTZ: By minor, what magnitude do you mean?

MR. MOTTER: Well, Mr. Utz, it would be minor depending upon the gravity of the fluid. If one would be 38 and the other 36, there might be--I am assuming without calculating it--it might be twenty pounds or something like that, but what I am getting at is, that the hydrostatic heads are almost, for practical purposes,

the same across the seal element.

MR. PORTER: Is that all the questions you have?

MR. UTZ: Yes.

MR. KELLAHIN: That completes our presentation.

MR. PORTER: The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have any testimony or exhibits to --

MR. JOHNSTON: Could we recall Mr. Gallian and clear up that point about whether or not the Teflon has withstood the same tests as the metal to metal seal?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Johnston, does Gackle have a residence Counsel here?

MR. JOHNSTON: That was a question for myself, and if necessary--off the record.

(Discussion off the record).

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Gallian, in your opinion, will it withstand the same pressure?

MR. GALLIAN: In my opinion, Mr. Payne, the metal to metal seal would serve as adequately as the Teflon. Frankly, the only reason for using Teflon was for the economy of space and the fact that it was giving adequate results at a very economical cost.

MR. PAYNE: There is no increase in efficiency in the metal to metal?

MR. GALLIAN: Yes sir, as far as I know, there is no appreciable difference in efficiency between the two.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Any other questions?

Anybody have any statements to offer in the case?

MR. PAYNE: I have two that we received.

MR. PORTER: Telegrams?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Read them into the record.

MR. PAYNE: "In regard to the hearing January 14, 1959 on Case 1557, application of Cities Service Oil Company for permit to operate a two zone pump on single rod string with crossover equipment and two parallel tubing strings at its State "P" Well Number 3 in the Blinebry and Glorieta Pools, this type installation has been used by Phillips Petroleum Company on more than ten wells in Texas, Oklahoma and Kansas for eight years and is giving satisfactory service. This operation creates no more danger of commingling between zones than with two zones flowing or with two pumping units. Industry ingenuity in developing this cost-saving device should not be thwarted. Phillips Petroleum Company urges that the Commission reconsider its decision and approve this installation." Signed --

MR. PORTER: Did you say statement or telegram?

MR. PAYNE: Signed, L. E. Fitzjarrald.

"In regard to application of Cities Service Oil Company

to dually complete its State "P" Number 3 well, by the installation of dual zone pump equipment, Terry Blinebry Oil Pool and an undesignated oil pool in the Glorieta Sand, Lea County, New Mexico, Case Number 1557. Magnolia Petroleum Company as an operator in the Terry Blinebry field, hereby supports Cities Service Oil Company in its application for permit to install dual zone pumping equipment to effect a dual completion of its State "P" Number 3 Well between the Terry Blinebry Oil Pool and an undesignated Glorieta Oil Pool, Lea County, New Mexico."

Signed, D. V. Carter of Magnolia Petroleum Company.

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to make a very brief closing statement, if I might. I would like to make this observation, and I think it was brought out to some extent on the material just quoted: There are from time to time new developments in the oil field operations, as this Commission well knows, and we feel that we have presented an adequate case to show that the danger of commingling of reservoir fluid is at a minimum and certainly no greater than in the conventional types of dual completion which have heretofore been approved by the Commission.

So with a new Commissioner present, we feel that we have belabored the point in our presentation. If we have bored the Commission, we apologize, but we did feel that in view of all of these circumstances and this being a new type of installation in the State of New Mexico, we so attempted to give the Commission all of the information which would be pertinent to this

type of completion.

I think we have shown that the zones will be adequately protected, I think we have shown that this type of installation is in the interests of conservation and the prevention of waste in that it will result in the greatest ultimate recovery of oil from the two zones involved here. It is a type of installation that we feel the Commission should approve, and in connection with our presentation, I would like to make the observation that there has been no testimony offered against this type of completion. There has been no testimony or evidence offered to show where any excessive danger of commingling or other damage to the reservoir or to the creation of underground waste might exist. I think all of the testimony has been to the contrary, and we submit that the Commission should seriously consider approval of this type of installation in New Mexico.

MR. PORTER: Anyone have anything further to offer in Case 1557?

We will take the case under advisement and proceed to case 1581.



BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF:

Case No. 1557

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

JANUARY 14, 1959

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

-----  
IN THE MATTER OF: :

Case 1557 Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a :  
hearing de novo before the Commission on its :  
application for a dual completion. Applicant, :  
in the above-styled cause, seeks an order autho- :  
rizing it to dually complete its State "P" :  
No. 3 Well located 990 feet from the South and :  
West lines of Section 32, Township 22 South, :  
Range 38 East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such :  
a manner as to permit the production of oil :  
from the Blinbry Oil Pool and from an un- :  
designated Glorieta oil pool through parallel :  
strings of tubing. :

-----

Mabry Hall  
Santa Fe, New Mexico  
January 14, 1959

BEFORE:

A. L. Porter  
Murray Morgan  
John Burroughs

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. PORTER: The meeting will come to order, please. We  
will take up Case 1557.

MR. PAYNE: Case 1557, "Application of Cities Service Oil  
Company for a hearing de novo before the Commission on its  
application for a dual completion."

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission please, Jason Kellahin  
of Kellahin and Fox, Santa Fe, New Mexico, appearing on behalf  
of the applicant, Cities Service Oil Company.

Prior to opening our case, I would like to briefly state

that this case is before the Commission as a hearing De Novo under the proper statute providing for such hearings having previously been heard before the Commission's examiner.

The application in this case is simply stated, an application for a dual completion, which in most of its elements is a routine application similar to those which have heretofore been approved by the Commission, the difference in this case being simply that it is proposed in this installation to pump two separate horizons with a single string of rods on a pumping unit. That is simply the difference in this and other applications which have been approved by the Commission.

Now, in making this type of installation, it is necessary to use a slightly different type of equipment, which we will display to the Commission at some length, the Commission willing. In the presentation of our testimony, we propose to show to the Commission that this type of completion is as practical as two pumping units actuated by two rods through two strings of tubing, but has numerous advantages over the conventional type of installation and it will protect the two separate producing horizons completely and adequately to meet the requirements which may be set by the Commission. That is what we hope to show by our testimony and we will have three witnesses, Mr. Gallan, Mr. St. John and Mr. Motter.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Kellahin, we will have the witnesses sworn in a moment; in the meantime, I will ask if there are other

appearances in the case? Anyone else desire to make an appearance in Case 1557?

We have some telegram communications from other operators which will be read and entered into the record.

Will the witnesses stand and be sworn?

(Witnesses sworn in).

MR. KELLAHIN: We will call as our first witness, Mr. Motter.

E. F. MOTTER

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Will you state your name, please?

A E. F. Motter.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Motter?

A Cities Service Oil Company.

Q Mr. Motter, have you ever testified before this Commission as an expert engineer and have your qualifications been accepted?

A Not before this Commission; I have appeared many times before the examiners.

MR. KELLAHIN: Does the Commission wish to have the witness qualified?

MR. PORTER: Just one moment, Mr. Kellahin. The witness'

qualifications are accepted.

MR. KELLAHIN: Perhaps you didn't hear the question, Mr. Porter. The witness has never testified before the Commission, only before the examiners. Now, if you wish that he qualify --

MR. PORTER: It won't be necessary, his qualifications are a matter of record, unless someone cares to question the witness' qualifications.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Motter, in what position are you employed?

A Assistant Division Engineer, Hobbs, New Mexico.

Q Are you familiar with the application in this case?

A Yes sir, I filed the application.

Q Is the area involved within your division?

A Yes, sir.

Q The division under which you have supervision?

A It is.

Q Now, briefly state what is proposed by this application?

A We propose to dually complete our State "P" Number 3 Well, which is in the Blinbry Pool and an undesignated pool with production from the Glorieta by means of two strings of tubing with two pumps actuated on one rod string by one pumping unit.

Q Have you prepared a plat showing the area involved in this application?

A Yes sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Will you mark that as Exhibit Number One, please?

A We have some exhibits up over here and I plan to make some marks on them, so maybe we ought to use these.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number One for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number One, will you state what that is designed to show?

A Yes sir, this is a map of the area surrounding our State "P" Lease. The lease itself is marked in yellow, the subject well is the State "P" Number 3, which I will circle in red, and is located 990 feet from the south, 990 from the west line, Section 32, 22, 38, Lea County, New Mexico. This well has been completed in the--I should say is now in the Glorieta formation. I would like to give some of the producing characteristics of some of the wells around this well. The Pan American State "T" Number 2, which is the direct east offset, is a Glorieta producer. The most recent test on that well was in August of 1958. That well produced 58.6 barrels of oil, 30 barrels of water, GOR was 350 to 1 with a gravity of 36 degrees. The Gulf Andrews Number 3 is completed in the Glorieta. It is located 1980 from the south line and 1980 from the east line of Section 32, Range 38 East, Township 22 South. That well, on a test--the most recent test on this well produced 43 oil, 4/10 barrels of water --

Q 43 oil, what do you mean by that?

A 43 barrels of oil, 4/10 barrels of water in six hours through a 15/64 choke. That well is producing top allowable, gravity of that oil is 36 degrees. The Blinebry production is from our State "P" Number 2, which is located 1980 from the south line, 660 from the west line of Section 32. One of the most recent tests on that well produced 31 barrels of oil and 6 barrels of water in 24 hours on a pump. The GOR was 3795 to 1, the gravity is 40 degrees and 60 degrees. Pan American's State "S" Number 3, which is located 1980 from the north line, 660 from the west line of Section 32, is currently flowing from the Blinebry with an extremely high GOR, 15,713 to 1. It has a penalized allowable and the gravity on that well was 39 degrees. I would like to point out that the GOR limit in the Blinebry pool is 6,000 to 1. The State "P" 3 Well, as I previously stated, has been completed since our previous hearing. We have 7-inch casing set at 59--pardon me--5809, it was cemented with 100 sacks of cement and one-third cubic feet of stratocreate per cubic foot. The cement--the top of the cement was at the surface at 3695. The Blinebry was perforated at intervals from 5763 to 65, 5772 to 76, 5648 to 61, 5666 to 74 and these zones were acidized, and this zone was swabbed at a rate of 45.6 barrels of oil per day. We set a Baker Model "D" production packer at 5600 feet and we are now producing from the Clorista. The perforations of that zone are 5187 to 92, 5168 to 71. 24-hour production on this zone was

360 barrels of oil and 6 barrels of water in 24 hours through a 20/64 choke with a flowing tubing pressure of 75 pounds. GOR is 280 to 1 and the gravity is 33.4 API. It is now producing top allowable, 46 barrels per day.

Q Are we to understand then that the Glorieta is presently flowing in that well?

A Yes, sir. We do not believe that it will flow for any length of time.

Q Is that the reason for this application then, to pump that zone as well as the Blinebry?

A Yes sir, it is. We have reason to believe that we will perhaps increase the water production in the Glorieta zone, which will necessitate pumping equipment.

Q Mr. Motter --

MR. PORTER: Mr. Motter, pardon me just a minute. What did you say the gravity was, the gravity of the Blinebry oil was?

A Mr. Porter, I don't believe I gave you the gravity of the Blinebry production in our well because we tested that for only a short interval and it was acidized water. We do have the gravity of two offset wells, which was 40 and 39.

MR. PORTER: Thank you.

Q (By Mr. Kellahan) In connection with that gravity, Mr. Motter, I believe in the previous hearing in this case, you testified that the difference in the gravities between the two zones of the Glorieta and the Blinebry was approximately two

degrees, is that correct?

A That's what we expected from production of offset wells. Now that we have tested and produced the Glorieta for some time, we found that the gravity is 33.4, so apparently there would be a considerable difference in the surface gravities of the two zones.

Q Approximately 6 degrees then?

A That's correct.

Q Now, in your opinion, is that a sufficient difference in the gravities that would enable you to detect the commingling of the fluids, in the event such an event occurred?

A It certainly is.

Q How would that show up?

A Well, in the first place, any tanks that are run are gauged in by the pipe line for gravities run on them, which we get a record of. Our own switchers take gravity tests periodically, and in the case of dually completed wells, more often than in single completed wells, so any leakage would show up at the surface as a matter of change in gravity of fluid.

Q Now, are you familiar with the lease ownership in the areas involved in this case?

A Yes, sir.

Q Is the lease ownership common?

A Yes, it is.

Q And is the royalty ownership common?

A It is.

Q Now, Mr. Motter, you have prepared a schematic diagram of the proposed completion?

A Yes sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Will you mark that as Exhibit Number Two?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Two for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Two, will you describe the operation of that completion?

A Yes sir, I will explain the schematic diagram. We have a Baker Model "DA"--I believe I testified before that it was a Model "D"--"DA" Packer set at 5600 feet. We propose to run two-inch tubing with the crossover assembly set at approximately 5500 feet in this well. A second string of tubing will be set in the cross over assembly. We will then run two rods on a single rod string in the long string of tubing, this will be actuated with a single pumping unit. Production in this setup from the bottom zone enters the perforated production tubing. The production is picked up by the lower zone pump, pumped to the crossover assembly and crossed over to the short string of tubing and from there to the surface and into the tankage. The upper zone production enters the crossover assembly, is picked up by the upper pump, pumped from there to the surface and into tankage. We have a gas vent line around the bottom pump to prevent that

pump from gas locking. I would like to point out that we have a standing valve in our tubing below the bottom pump and also a standing valve below the upper pump. Those valves are placed so that if the two pumps are pulled from the well for any type of workover, that there will not be any communication of fluid between the two producing zones. While those pumps are out of the hole, the only fluid that can enter is if the bottom zone would happen to have a higher pressure than the upper zone, then the tubing will fill up to the point where the upper standing valve would check the fluid and stop it from entry into that zone and vice versa, if the upper zone has a higher pressure, it can only enter and fill some one hundred feet of tubing and then it will be checked by the lower standing valve.

Q Then all the production from the well would be through tubing, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q Now, have you had any personal experience with this type of installation before, Mr. Motter?

A Yes sir, we have some of this type of production equipment installed in Texas. Our Odessa Division has quite a few of these, similar installations that are being quite successful.

Q On the basis of your experience, have you found it possible to do any necessary workovers or treat the separate horizons as may be required through this type of installation?

A Well, this is just about as simple to treat as any other single completion. The upper zone, of course, can be treated down the annulus; however, to acidize it or kill it or anything, to treat it in the bottom zone, it would be necessary to pull the rods--excuse me, the pumps and rods from the hole and treat down the long string and treat through the long string.

Q That would be no different than any other type of dual completion, would it?

A No sir, it's actually a little simpler because we could, if necessary, and we anticipated a higher pressure in treating the lower zone, we could merely pull the short string in the crossover assembly and treat down the string of tubing, which would give us somewhat less pressure on the casing head, which in a pumping installation is normally a low pressure head. This way we would get a somewhat higher pressure through the string of tubing and when we got through treating below, we would merely reset the stinger in the crossover assembly and we would go back to production.

Q Now, with this type of installation, will it be possible for you to keep track of the production from the two separate horizons?

A Yes, they will be tanked and gauged separately.

Q Now, with the single pumping unit, how would you control production should one zone or the other become over-produced?

A Well, there are four means of controlling production with this type of installation. The first one and the most practical means is by sizing the two pumps. We know approximately what our allowables will be and we will size those pumps so as to produce that production. In case one zone would get ahead of the other and it would be necessary to shut in or stop production from the zone that is ahead of the other, there are numerous ways we can do that. If the upper zone has been produced, its allowable has been produced, then we would merely cycle the oil from the flow stream back into the casing of the upper zone and this would not allow any production from the upper zone to be tanked. Another means of doing this is by means of a traveling overload valve, which means loading the traveling valve in the pumps so that if production on one zone exceeds the other, we close the valve and by pressuring up the fluid in that particular tubingstring, this spring-loaded valve will be overcome and fluid by-passed so that no fluid is pumped with that pump. One other means of controlling fluid production is in case the bottom zone has produced its allowable before the upper zone, we will space the two pumps in such a manner that the bottom pump will unseat before the upper pump, therefore we can go out there and we can go and pick up the bottom pump some fifteen feet and it will not pump because it is not seated in the tubing.

Q Now, you mentioned some water production in connection with your discussion of the wells in this area. What type of

water is found in this area?

A Well, Actually, we don't have too much information right in this area. I do believe that we will get some water production but we do not anticipate an active water drive. If there were an active water drive, I believe these zones would flow much longer than I have shown.

Q Is the water production from the Glorieta and the Blinebry comparable?

A In volume?

Q In volume, yes.

A Well, these tests indicate that perhaps the Glorieta would produce a little bit more water than the Blinebry.

Q But in your opinion, this is not water-drive water?

A I don't think it would be an active water drive, no sir. I don't think we will have any abnormal volumes of fluid.

Q Well, getting to this point, Mr. Motter, would there have to be a portion of this fluid lifted from the two separate zones in the operation of this type of installation in order to reach the allowable assigned to each zone?

A Yes sir, I believe there would be.

Q So your problem in controlling the production from one zone or the other would be minimized?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, in discussing Exhibit Number Two, you mentioned some of the safety factors which were designed to prevent the

commingling of fluids. Did you cover all of those, Mr. Motter?

A I believe I have covered most of them. I believe our other two witnesses will be able to go over that in more detail, the means of preventing commingling. I might point out at this time that we believe this type of installation is more safe in a case of rod failure where it becomes a necessity to fish in the well. If we had rods in both zones and one rod string broke and maybe hit the lower tubing on one particular string and parted it, we would have some difficulties in fishing those rods and tubing out of the hole. By means of this type of arrangement, in case our rods parted or anything, we could pull the string of tubing which has no rods and then very easily go over the other tubing string and pull it from the hole through the crossover assembly.

Q Now, have you made any study of a completion of this type of installation as compared to other types?

A Yes sir, I have, on this type of installation.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number Three, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Three for identification).

A Exhibit Number Three is the economics of a two-zone pump versus two pumps with individual pumping units. I have these broken down, I don't believe it will be necessary to run all the way through it, but by using only one pumping unit, we can realize a savings of \$13,533.00 on this particular installation.

Q Mr. Motter, would that have any significance in the ultimate recovery of oil from either or both of the zones?

A Yes, it would mean that we would probably pay for the well much sooner and could probably produce a well longer to get more oil from the zones.

Q In the operation of the unit, would that have any significance on the ultimate savings?

(Whereupon, the document was marked for identification as Exhibit Number Four).

A Yes sir, we have prepared Exhibit Number Four, which shows some economics of pumping with two-zone pumps as compared to two single zone pumping units. I would like to point out that I have these wells in groups. Group one and group two are wells producing from 4200 to 6200. All these wells are in the Odessa production area. All the wells, upon completion, have been equipped with crossover equipment identical to what we propose. When these wells cease to flow, it is merely a small matter of running the single rod string with two pumps in the well to continue to produce the wells. These wells vary in age from 6 to 19 months in group one and are wells that are equipped for dual zone pumping but both zones are still flowing. I would like to point out that the lift cost on these wells is four cents per barrel of fluid or 4.4 cents per barrel of oil. On the wells where it has been necessary to go ahead and complete with artificial lift equipment, the same production zones, the same

age wells, this cost has been increased for each barrel of fluid to 6.3 cents, for each barrel of oil, 8.2 cents with the selected --

Q On that group two, is that referring to the group in which both zones are pumping with dual zone equipment?

A Identical to this, yes sir.

Q Identical to this?

A We have selected some wells that were single completed to compare to these wells and I might state that the reason for selecting these group three wells, which there were nine of them, at no time did we have to pull the rods and tubing from any of these wells that are using dual zone pumping equipment in group two, so we selected these wells that had no pulling expense during a two-year period, or approximately eighteen-month period to use as a comparison. Some of these wells are several years old, but they are--in general, most of them, I think, with the exception of two, they are all producing top allowable and very little water. I might also point out that the average figures that we used in this case for group one and group two are average figures for the entire life of the well. Since some of the wells in group three have a much longer life, we used only one year as an average. I would like to point out that these are single completions and since we do not have as much fluid as on the duals and the lift cost was 11.4 per barrel of fluid and 12.2 per barrel of oil lifted.

I believe that this shows that we can safely predict that

we can deplete a reservoir much further with dual zone equipment on a dually completed well because of lower costs. I admit that as production declines, these costs will go up but they will not advance on a dually completed well using dual zone equipment fast enough but what we can deplete the reservoir further. I would like to try to make that a little more plainer. In other words, if we had reached a decline stage to where one zone was only pumping, say one barrel of oil per day, which in a normal single zone completion we would have to abandon it, if the other zone in a dually equipped well for dual pumping was producing as much as five or six barrels a day where it would still be economical, that one barrel a day would be getting a free ride and we would actually be able to deplete the reservoir that much further. I have made some estimates, or tried to, on several different formations, and I believe that in these cases, we can deplete the reservoir several thousand barrels further with this type of equipment on dual units than we could if we had single pumping units on each well.

Q Is it your opinion that it would be in the interests of conservation and prevention of waste?

A Yes, it certainly is.

Q Now, have you any method worked out whereby you can determine whether packer leakage is occurring?

A Yes sir, I wouldn't say that we can determine specifically if there is packer leakage, but we feel that we can

determine whether there is any leakage in any of the equipment.

To show whether the packer is leaking or any other type of cross-over --

Q You are referring to a diagram.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number Five, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Five for identification).

A The diagram, Exhibit Number Five, shows a means of determining fluid levels. In other words, we all know that we have a leak in this equipment, we shut the well down for any time and the fluid level would all tend to seek the same level. We can run a bomb in the tubing string that does not have rods in it to determine that fluid level; we can use an acoustic well sounder to determine the fluid level in the upper zone. This is one means of checking the whole installation for any type of leaks. Of course, if we run bottomhole pressure to determine whether there is any pressure across the packer, we will pull the two rods on a single rod string, pull the bottom standing valve, run a bottomhole pressure on the bottom zone, and we will run a PSI straight through to where this packoff assembly is in place and run a bomb down to check the bottom pressure. The pressure, the upper pressure, we can run through a straight PSI tool and run a PSI to the bottom above and we can check the pressure on the upper zone. I might point out that the way we have

this particular well set up that we can run our bomb within one hundred feet from the perforations on these entire intervals, which I do not think is enough difference that we can safely extract fluid and accurately determine pressure on either side of the packer.

Q In your opinion, then the pressures can accurately be determined on each side of the packer?

A Yes, sir.

Q And would that reflect whether packer leakage was occurring or not?

A That's correct.

Q Now, have you compared this type of installation with similar installations which have been approved by this Commission?

A Yes, I have read of the approvals by this Commission. I think in New Mexico there have been approximately fifty wells dually--have been authorized for dualling. I don't have the exact figure, but I think it's in the twenties, of the wells that have actually been dualled. Many of these wells have been dualled where a zone is depleted or not currently shown on the allowable schedule, but one zone is producing. I have found eight wells where one zone is being artificially lifted and I know of two installations where there are two pumping units lifting fluid from two separate zones.

Q Have you made a schematic diagram comparing different types of completions with this completion?

A Yes sir, that will be Exhibit Number Six.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Six for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Six, would you discuss that?

A Exhibit Number Six shows two types of assemblies that are now in common use in New Mexico, gas gas duals or gas over oil duals. These are known as the Otis Sidebar and the Garrett Sliding Shelf. I prepared this exhibit to show that the same type of packing element is used in the Oilmaster crossover assembly as is in use in this other sidedoor assembly, the only difference we have is the packing that is around the polish rod that travels through the crossover packing assembly. That is the only difference that we can see where there is possible chance for leakage other than what has been discussed previously. I might point out--I said the only other, the stinger that is used in the other zone has identical packing to what is used in this type of equipment that we propose.

Q Now, you referred to the polish rod. That element through which it runs, I believe in the previous case you referred to it as a stuffing box. Would you discuss that?

A Yes sir, I have been corrected by some of the people that make this equipment that I have erroneously referred to it as a stuffing box, that is the lower seal assembly. And I would like to point out for the members of the Commission that both of

these drawings are exaggerated drawings. This was done for means of simplicity in showing the equipment. In actual use, we would not find the sharp bend in this tubing below the crossover assembly like I show it in both of these diagrams. I think that that can be shown by the models which we have and I believe one of the other gentlemen will discuss that.

Q Now, in regard to this definition you have given to what we normally call the stuffing box, is that in any sense a stuffing box in the sense that that term is used on surface pumping equipment?

A No sir, it is not.

Q Is the construction comparable to that type of a box?

A No sir, it is much finer manufacturing. The specifications are much closer in tolerance than stuffing boxes that we normally refer to at the surface. These stuffing boxes that we normally refer to at the surface are adjusted by means of tightening the packing to prevent leakage of oil. There is no such thing in this type of a crossover assembly. This can be done by two different means, by the use of Chevron Tevlon packing, or by a straight metal to metal seal. I would like to show that we have means of testing the packing in this crossover assembly. I will draw some --

Q You are referring again to Exhibit Number Five?

A Exhibit Number Five, if we want to test this packover-- crossover assembly packing at the surface, we can put a pressure

gauge in either zone and close the valve in the flow line. If this packing element is not leaking, this pressure gauge should build up immediately. If we do not get a buildup in pressure at the pressure gauge, then we check for production from the other zone into the tankage and if we do not get an increase in production, we will assume then that we either have a standing valve or a traveling valve in the lower pump leaking and it will then be necessary to pull it from the well, which is common with any type of pumping equipment, it happens quite often. In the same manner, we can get the flow line of the upper string, put a pressure gauge, close the valve and pressure this zone up. And if we get no pressure immediately, we know that we should get a pressure increase, and say we got an increase in production from our bottom zone, then we would probably believe, and safely believe, that we have a leak in our crossover assembly.

Q What action would be taken?

A Well, in that case, the two pumps, of course, would be pulled from the well, the crossover assembly would be repacked and run back in the well. I might point out, while we are talking about that, that any normal pumping installation is going to have pump trouble and will be pulled from the well periodically, I think it averages somewhere between twelve and eighteen months to pull a pump from a well. Each time that those rod strings are pulled from the well, this packing assembly comes out and is inspected. Should we find any sign of wear or damage to the

packing in this assembly, it will be immediately replaced and run back in the well with any other necessary repairs that need to be made to the pumps.

Q Now, if it becomes necessary to do that, then you don't use the production from both zones during that period of time, is that correct?

A Yes sir, that's correct.

Q How does that compare to conventional dual completions with both zones pumping through two pumping units?

A Well, if the pumps need to be pulled on a situation such as you described, one zone can continue to pump for perhaps some short period, until a pulling unit was moved to location, then it would have to be shut down while the other zone was repaired and after the repairs, both zones could be put back to pumping.

Q So in that sense, there is very minor difference between the two types of completions?

A Yes sir, as I say, upon finding any leaks, it would be a matter of just maybe--whatever it takes to get a pulling unit to the location.

Q Now, are you familiar with the installation of dual zone pumping units of this type in other States?

A Yes sir, I have prepared an exhibit to show the installations in other States.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark that as Exhibit Number

Seven, please?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Seven for identification).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to Exhibit Number Seven, would you state briefly what that is designed to show?

A Exhibit Number Seven indicates the number of installations, of dual zone pumping installations, made in the year 1957 and until September 1st, 1958. This does not necessarily mean that both pumps are actuated in the well, this means that dual zone equipment was run in the wells in preparation for dual zone pumping. The wells may still be flowing, we don't have any record on those. In Alabama there was one in 1957, none in '58; in Kansas in '57 there were four installations, 3 in '58; in Louisiana, three in '57, none in '58; in Mississippi, three in '57, two in '58; in Oklahoma, 27 in '57, 14 in '58, and in Texas, 110 in '57 and 137 in 1958.

Prior to January, 1957, there were between seven and eight hundred dual zone pumping equipment manufactured but we do not know if all of that is still in use. Prior to 1957, there were probably five hundred of those still in use, so that means that today we probably have somewhere in the neighborhood of eight or nine hundred installations in use. In addition, dual zone pumps are operating in foreign countries such as Canada, Columbia, Venezuela and Germany.

Q Mr. Motter, on the basis of your experience and your examination of this type of equipment, is this a practical means

of completing a well?

A Yes, it is. There may be a few technicalities above a single completed well, or I should say a dually completed well with two single pumps and separate rod strings, but considering the whole, I see no additional trouble that we may have over some of the other installations.

Q Does it afford adequate protection, in your opinion, to the two producing horizons in regard to the danger of communication?

A Yes. As I have pointed out previously, I see no possible means for communication that we cannot check at the surface and which we cannot evidence immediately, and also we think we have installed enough safety devices by the use of the standing valves that will not allow commingling of fluid should there be a leak in the crossover assembly.

Q Does this type of installation permit you to make all the required tests and such other tests as may be required by this Commission to determine if there is packer leakage or to see if communication has occurred?

A I would say that we can make more tests than can be made in a dually completed well involving two rod strings and two strings of tubing.

Q You can make more tests?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, the Commission in the previous hearing and an order

issued thereon, made a finding that the use of the proposed dual zone pump operated by a single rod string would greatly increase the risk of communication between the two pools. Assuming that that finding is based upon a comparison to a conventional dual completion that has two pumping units, and without taking issue with the Commission's finding, have you any comment on that finding?

A Yes, I do not--well, I do not believe that there are any abnormal chances of commingling between the two zones as long as we have the two standing valves which I pointed out on both Exhibit Two and Exhibit Five in place. I do not believe there is any chance of commingling, any abnormal chance of commingling, I'll put it that way.

Q Now, is this type of completion as practical as two pumping units actuated through two strings of tubing, in your opinion?

A Yes, and it's much more economical.

Q You referred to the tests which could be made with this type of completion. Are you willing to make any and all tests which may be required by this Commission?

A Yes, we will be willing to make any type of tests so designated by the Commission. I see no reason why we wouldn't.

Q Mr. Motter, in view of the fact that the Commission, as a result of the hearing before, the Commission examiner determined that in their opinion, there--or the opinion of the examiner,

there would be some danger of communication, would your company be willing to accept an order approving this unit for a temporary period of time and make tests that may be required by the Commission and present the results of those tests to the Commission, either at a hearing or to the Commission staff?

A Yes, I believe we would. I might point that as far as our company goes, we are sold on the equipment. We have enough installed in other areas where we think it's pretty satisfactory, but we have none in operation in New Mexico at this time. We would be happy to go along with a, say three to six month test period if they so desire to properly evaluate this type of equipment.

Q Now, Mr. Motter, were Exhibits One through Seven inclusive prepared by you or under your direction or supervision?

A Yes, they were.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibits One through Seven.

MR. PORTER: Without objection, the exhibits will be admitted.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Do you have anything else to offer, Mr. Motter?

A Yes, in the previous hearing I read some excerpts from the proceedings of the Fifth Annual West Texas Oil Lifting Course, Texas Tech College, Lubbock, Texas, which was held April 17th and 18th. I again would like to refer to an article that was written

by Mr. W. W. Whitaker and H. P. Lieb, Gulf Oil Corporation. The title of that article is Dual Zone Pumping with Two Rods Actuated by One Rod String. In their discussion and conclusions, they state, and I'll quote, "Our experience with Tandem pumps indicates that as a general rule, this equipment will give satisfactory service. The newer design should limit or minimize some objectionable features of earlier models. Most dual zone pumping equipment problems have occurred during installation and immediately thereafter."

Some of the advantages and disadvantages which they give, the advantages are, and again I quote, "Number one, smaller initial cost in comparison with other methods. Number two, compactibility in casing design in most wells. Number three, limitation of upkeep of two pumping units. The disadvantages are, number one, lack of simplicity as compared to other methods. Number two, inability of equipment to handle suspended sand as well as other methods. Number three, loss of production from both zones due to surfacing of downhole equipment for one zone. Number four, pumping depth and quantity of production limited by the strength of rods. Number five, lack of flexibility."

Q Now, on their list of disadvantages, do they list the danger of--increased danger of communication?

A No sir, they do not, and I also have some objections to their disadvantages.

Q I will ask you then if you have any comment on the

disadvantages which they do list there, insofar as they apply to this well?

A Yes sir, I have. Taking the disadvantages in order, number one, lack of simplicity, and I will grant that there is perhaps a little more equipment which could fail in this type of installation. Number two, inability of equipment to handle suspended sand. I can see no reason why this type of equipment can't handle it and we have found in other areas no objectionable properties of the equipment to handle suspended sand over conventional single zone pumping units.

Q In this area, have you encountered any problem of suspended sand?

A No sir, we have no fracing in this area, which is normally where suspended sand comes from. Loss of production from both zones while servicing downhole equipment, well, we just went over that a few minutes ago. I don't feel that the loss of time would be any more than the length of time from which the failure occurred that it took us to get a pulling unit to the location to correct any trouble were having. Number four, they have as a disadvantage, pumping depth and quantity of production. We have a record of one installation such as this that the bottom pump is pumping from 12,300 feet. I don't believe that the pumping depth would be objectionable when we can pump from that depth with this type of equipment.

Q What is the maximum depth that you are pumping from in this

well?

A Approximately 5600 feet.

Q Does this type of installation have any advantages over two long strings of tubing installed in five and a half inch casing?

A Yes sir, it certainly has. When we use five and a half inch casing, we are limited on the size of two strings of tubing that normally are used. I think the biggest tubing that can be used is 2 1/16 inch Hydrill and that is quite costly, and we are limited by the size of pumps which we can use on the 2 1/16 inch Hydrill. Even though this can be run in five and a half inch casing, it's a very close tolerance and in case of failure of equipment, we would have trouble in fishing any failed equipment from the hole.

Q Do you know whether that type of installation has been approved by the Commission in New Mexico?

A Not with dual zone pumping equipment. I know of some installations where they have approved 2 1/16 inch tubing to be used where one zone is being artificially lifted. This, of course, is in case of five and a half inch casing.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions we have, sir.

MR. PORTER: Did you offer your exhibits, sir?

MR. KELLAHIN: Yes sir, I did.

MR. PORTER: Thank you. Mr. Motter, one question. In your experience with this type of installation, would you say

~~there is greater or less danger of communication than there would~~  
be using the installation which has been allowed by the Commission  
or any of the installations?

A Mr. Porter, I would like to ask you, do you mean  
communication between zones or communication between produced  
fluid?

MR. PORTER: Between the zones.

A No sir, I don't.

MR. PORTER: That's what I had in mind. And you say that  
you would expect to produce each zone to a greater ultimate  
completion?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Because of the difference in cost?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question of the witness?

MR. FISCHER: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Fischer?

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, would you please go over again  
your method of treating, what you have to go through to treat your  
bottom zone, the Blinebry?

A I will refer to Exhibit Five, it's a larger exhibit.  
If we want to treat the bottom zone, it will be necessary to pull  
the rod string and the two pumps from the well, retrieve the  
standing valve with wire line equipment and then treat the well.  
We have a standing valve on the well and we have PSI straight

through tubing so that we could pump from the Blinbry formation without any fluid entering into the upper zone.

Q Your PSI tubing would set where?

A It would set in the same interval that the crossover packoff assembly sets.

MR. FISCHER: On your Exhibit Number Five, the vent tubing --

A Yes, sir.

MR. FISCHER: Coming in your packer, the bottom zone, the ball there in your vent tubing, does it set in an upright position?

A No sir, it sets down by gravity. It's merely a standard standing valve inside of one-inch tubing.

MR. FISCHER: It does not set, it goes up, it won't shut off against flow through that tubing, into your tubing, is that right?

A No sir, it's built like any standard standing valve.

MR. FISCHER: That's all, thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Payne?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Motter, is this relatively new equipment?

A This equipment was manufactured first in 1947. It has been in use since that time.

MR. PAYNE: Well now, in view of the fact that you achieve a considerable saving, according to your testimony, by the installation of these dual zone pumps, to what do you attribute the fact that the installation of this type pump has decreased

~~In 1958 as opposed to 1957 in every State except Texas?~~

A Mr. Payne, I can point out a couple of reasons. First thing, 1958 was only eight months, I believe it's eight months, it's up to the 1st of September, it is not a full year. And one definite reason for the decrease in Oklahoma is because they are allowing them to commingle fluid and assign one allowable to wells up there, which is probably the reason for the decrease in Oklahoma. For the other States, it's just a matter of a decrease of one or two wells, I don't know for what reason.

MR. PAYNE: Now, to the best of your knowledge, Louisiana, the Louisiana Commission has not entered any order denying the use of this dual zone pump.

A No sir, I don't know of any.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you, that's all.

✓ MR. PORTER: Mr. Fischer?

MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, which one of these zones, if either or both should go to water totally, which one do you think would go first?

A I would say the Glorieta, because referring to Exhibit Number One, the Glorieta was tested in the Gulf Scarborough Number 3, which is located 1980 from the south line and 660 from the east line in Section 31, and it tested at a hundred per cent water in the Glorieta.

MR. FISCHER: If it went to--your upper zone, which is the Glorieta, if it went to a hundred per cent water, would you then,

I assume, change your whole installation, is that correct?

A We would just use the single pumping installation.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Motter, on your Exhibit Number One, you gave some of the test data on certain of these wells. Did you give the test date for Gulf's Number 3 "P" in Section 32?

A The test date that I have is the potential on January 12, 1958. At that time, it produced 43 oil, 4/10 barrel of water in six hours, which would give a 24-hour potential of somewhere in the neighborhood of 160 barrels. The last time I checked with Gulf, the well was flowing top allowable. The pressure has dropped somewhat, the ratio has declined from 430 at the time of the potential to 212 to 1 in November.

Q Now, Pan American State "T" Number 2 had a GOR of 350 to 1 in August, is that correct?

A That's right.

Q Did you give the GOR on your Glorieta formation in your Number 3 Well?

A Yes sir, 280 to 1. I may have missed it, but that is our GOR.

Q And do you have a GOR in the Blinebry in that well?

A That well was swabbed for a short time after we recovered

load acid and naturally, by swabbing, we cannot run GOR's.

Q All you got is the swabbing in the Blinebry?

A That's correct.

Q What are the characteristics of the fluid produced from each zone, has either one of them a high sulphur content?

A Not that we know of. There is sour, but we have had no indication in either of our other installations down there if any abnormal corrosion in the downhole equipment.

Q Is the Blinebry sour?

A Yes sir, I believe it is.

Q Is the Glorieta sour?

A Yes sir, to some extent.

Q I see. The machine is setting over there, and I notice it has two black rubber-like packers on it. What do those packers do to protect the metal surface on the tubing of the machine?

A Mr. Nutter, we have a witness that will go through the complete installation of this and will explain everything in detail.

Q You can't answer it?

A Yes sir, I can.

Q What type of packing do you have there?

A Are these the packers that you are referring to?

Q Yes.

A Those are identical packers to what we use here. The packers right here are identical packers to what we use on the

~~Otis sidedoor assembly.~~

Q Now, the metal tubing in which those packers are set, do you know the type of metal that is used in the construction of that tubing?

A We can buy that in any material, any alloy that we so desire. We can get Monnel or any corrosion resistant material. I have been told recently that they have even made this particular piece of equipment where the packing sets, that they have made that in bronze.

Q Is it your intent or do you propose to purchase corrosion resistant tubing for this pump?

A Not this particular tubing, but the polish rod that travels through the packing will be corrosion resistant.

Q In other words, the packings that are outside there don't move?

A No, sir.

Q And the polish rod which would move would be a corrosion resistant material?

A That's correct.

Q Mr. Motter, have you ever calculated what the hydrostatic head of a column of fluid in the Glorieta tubing would be? That is, the amount of pressure due to the column of fluid which will be exerted on the top of the lower stuffing box?

A No, I have never calculated it. It wouldn't take very long, if you will give me a minute, sir.

Q Would you give us an approximation of what that pressure would be?

A If it was in mud and not clearly on the surface, I calculate it would be approximately 1900 pounds. That is considering it's all oil.

Q Yes. On your Exhibit Six, you have depicted three different types of installations here, the Otis Sidedoor on the far side and you have the Oilmaster crossover assembly and the Garrett. Do you know what I am talking about here?

A Yes sir, this is it right here.

Q This is the only one of the three that has any constant moving parts in it, is it not?

A Yes sir, and I have indicated by red the packing that separates the fluids around the moving parts on the inside of this packing.

Q So you are comparing a machine that has all moving parts to a machine that doesn't have constant moving parts?

A Mr. Nutter, I think you missed what I was trying to show here. Our packing in this assembly right here where it sets is identical to that non-moving packing, identical to what we are using in these other types of installations.

Q I see. Now, what is the distance from the tubing crossover assembly to the lower zone pump housing?

A From here to here?

Q Well, on Exhibit Two, I see the tubing crossover assembly

~~approximately midway of the drawing there.~~

A Well, it would be a hundred feet from the packer to the crossover assembly, so the pump would be in between there. I would say from the crossover assembly to the top of the tubing would be somewhere in the neighborhood of sixty feet.

Q This would be from the point more or less labeled on this exhibit as the one-inch gas vent line in the lower assembly?

A Yes.

Q To the tubing crossover assembly which is above that --

A That's correct.

Q --would be sixty feet?

A Approximately sixty feet. I might point out that with this type of assembly and this particular gas vent line, we can actually pump below the packer in this type of assembly should we so desire, but we do not feel that it will be necessary. In that case, it would be some little but further up in the crossover assembly.

Q Mr. Motter, you suggested that one of the means by which you could stop the bottom zone from producing in the event it met its allowable would be to raise the rod strings, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And unseat the lower pump?

A Unseat the lower pump.

Q Is there any danger to upset the lower stuffing box in the upper pump?

A No sir, we would probably unseat the pump--the bottom pump would be unseated some, oh, twenty to thirty feet before the upper pump would be unseated. The lower stuffing box would have to fall in between those two and it would probably be unseated approximately twenty feet after the lower pump was unseated.

Q So that if you unseated the lower pump, all of the movement at the top of the rod string would be through the side of the lower stuffing box and the lower stuffing box would not move?

A That's correct.

Q Mr. Motter, do you believe that there is any appreciable amount of whip or side motion to a rod string as it pumps the well?

A No sir, not if it has a full fluid load, I don't believe there is any appreciable whip.

Q In other words, you would have to size your pump very exactly, and if you had the pump sized exactly and had a full fluid load on it, you would have a very straight and rigid rod string all the time?

A That's correct, normally we have no flipping, or I think you are referring to what is commonly called pounding, where the well is pumping fluid and then you get your rods to whipping your tubing string.

Q In your economic analysis of the lift cost comparing these various types of installations, Mr. Motter, I believe you

stated that group two, which is the both zones pumping with dual zone equipment category, there are no rod jobs, is that correct?

A No, sir.

Q Had there been any rod jobs in group three?

A No, we particularly chose these with no rod jobs in the interval in which we took the monthly expenses.

Q And in rod jobs, you are including pump jobs, too?

A Yes, sir.

Q So that in either of these groups, there have been no pumps pulled or rods pulled?

A No, sir. I might explain one thing: In group two, we had one well which watered out completely and we pulled the crossover equipment out of the well and ran single completion equipment. I did not include that expense in this category.

Q In group two, did you include the additional expense that may be necessary to go out and recycle the upper zone in the event it met its allowable or to pull the--or unseat the lower pump in the event it met its allowable or any such inherent additional cost that may be associated with the use of the dual zone pump?

A No sir, that has not been necessary. We have apparently been fortunate in selecting these wells and we have produced our allowable in both zones at the end of the month.

Q I see. I note that group three as a whole is a lower allowable group, or at least a shallower zone group. Do you think

that the fact that it only produced 8,429 average barrels per month as compared to 13,000 might not have an effect on the determination of the average lifting cost per barrel of fluid?

A Well, it might but I think maybe you are missing the point that I made. You see, we are lifting approximately twice as much fluid through the dual zone than we would be with a single, and therefore, naturally our expense will be somewhat less. In other words, when you look at the average expense column in group two and group three, there is approximately a hundred and thirty dollars difference but we lifted much more fluid with the group two wells than we did with group three wells. We had no wells singly completed at that particular depth of 6200 feet. I might say that the 42 to 4800 wells were primarily Queen and San Andres production.

Q You didn't have a representative sample of single zone wells to compare with dual zone?

A No sir, not in this area where all duals have been installed. The only single completion we have is the one that I told you went to water and that was the bottom zone.

Q Considering that certain costs related to pumping wells are affected, it would have brought the cost per barrel of fluid lifted down if you had had available to you a group of wells which would have produced approximately the same amount of fluid that the two zones produced, would it not?

A No, I can't agree to that. Our costs are fixed already

and I think that is borne out by group two and group three because we have no pulling expense. These fixed costs are mainly pumper's expenses, treating and minor repairs on the lease.

Q Well, those expenses would have been spread out over a larger number of barrels if you lifted more fluid and be lower per barrel, would they not?

A If we had lifted more fluid then it would have taken more pumping units for the particular depth. In other words, we just wouldn't lift any more fluid per well.

Q What I am driving at is that you didn't have a depth category comparable to the group two category which you could compare?

A My point on this thing here is that group one and group two are all Texas wells where we have had a little bit less allowable there than we have had in New Mexico for the same depth, and there is then more allowable, more production to be taken from this shallower zone because in group three most of them were New Mexico wells, I think in fact that whole number of wells with the exception of four.

Q Even with those higher allowables, they still produced less fluid there, didn't they?

A That's correct.

Q You made several references to the desirability of using this installation where you have five and a half inch casing. This isn't the point in this particular case, is it?

A No sir, this is seven-inch casing where we can run two strings of two-inch in the dually completed well.

Q You wouldn't have to run that expensive 2 1/16 inch Hydrill that you were referring to in this particular well?

A No, that's correct.

Q Have you already made your preliminary calculations as to the length of stroke that is going to be necessary and strokes per minute and so forth?

A Oh no, we haven't done that. We calculated the size of pumping unit we would need and that would be 228, 228-thousand inch pounds of tork. Those things usually have a stroke of I think eighty-four inches.

Q Would you give me an estimate as to what you expect the stroke of the pumping unit to be?

A Well, to begin with, considering that we are making nearly all oil, we will probably run this unit rather slow at, say ten strokes a minute. And it would take me ten or fifteen minutes to determine actually the size of stroke.

Q I don't want it exact, just approximately.

A Roughly, I would say fifty-four inches, in that neighborhood.

Q Ten 54-inch strokes per minute?

A Yes sir, and that would vary with the size of pumps which we run in this installation to get our fluid.

Q Well, I realize that, but if you had to use 54-inch

strokes and you used ten strokes per minute, that would be 540 strokes per minute, would that not be correct?

A That's correct.

Q And assuming there are 1440 minutes per day, how many inches of travel would you have through that packer in the hole, Mr. Motter?

A That would be quite a few inches, Mr. Nutter, but I might point out one thing: I don't think you could have it better lubricated due to the fact that you've got oil on both sides of the seal.

Q Is that oil corrosive, Mr. Motter?

A No.

Q Mr. Motter, in the event that the Commission should approve the installation, would Cities Service be willing to take pressure tests such as you described, would it be possible on the well, say a period of every thirty days?

A We would be glad to take tests, say every thirty days for a period of three or six months, whatever you decide, and we will also be glad to check the gravity of this particular fluid at the same time and also check to see that there is no commingling being done.

Q Would you be willing to pull the pumps after a period of say six months and make an inspection of them at the surface?

A I would see no reason why we would object to that.

MR. NUTTER: I believe that's all, thank you.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

✓  
MR. FISCHER: Mr. Motter, I will be satisfied with a few questions here. Mr. Motter, what is the allowable of each zone at the present time?

A Well, the Glorieta is 46 barrels and the Blinbry would probably be the same amount because it is in same depth bracket.

MR. FISCHER: And if you went to pumping both these zones, you could design your--or would your pumping unit be an electric motor or gas engine?

A It would be a gas engine.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Utz?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. Motter, referring to Exhibit Number Seven, do you have knowledge of the total number of dual completions in these various States?

A No sir, my source of information for those dual installations was from the two manufacturers that have placed this equipment, so I do not know the number of actual duals that were allowed for flowing wells or any other type of dual completion.

Q Would it be safe to say that there are many more dual completions of all types than there are of this particular type

that you have recommended here?

A I just don't believe I can answer that question, sir.

Q What type of equipment do you intend to use in this completion, the --

A We propose to use the metal to metal seal in this particular installation. That's one thing I might point out, this seal assembly seems to be somewhat a point of interest. That is made in complements of three feet and we can put as many of those seal assemblies together as the Commission thought might be necessary to stop any commingling that might occur. I might point out that from the experience of one of these companies, they have started manufacturing this equipment with a 36-inch seal at the reduced  $2 \frac{3}{4}$  inch. That is in case of using Tevlon. I think that perhaps that was brought about more by the introduction of Tevlon over a lesser grade of sealing material that they had.

Q I take it that you feel that metal to metal is better than Tevlon, or is that your decision because of cost?

A No, cost has very little to do with it, that has been my opinion. I think that a metal to metal seal would hold a very close tolerance and that would be in the neighborhood of plus or minus  $2/1000$ .

Q By using longer seals, in your opinion, would it decrease the possibility of commingling?

A No, I don't think that, I think the three-foot metal to metal seal is standard and adequate. In case we found that we

did have some leaks, we could always add more sealing area.

Q In your opinion, by adding say two standing valves in each instance, would that decrease your possibility of commingling?

A Well yes, it certainly would. I would say that two of anything would be better than one.

Q Would you be willing to do that?

A Well, I just don't think it's necessary, Mr. Utz.

MR. UTZ: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Commissioner, I would like to ask Mr. Kellahin if he has any objection to introducing the entire article from which Mr. Motter quoted into evidence in view of the fact that he only quoted a portion.

MR. KELLAHIN: We would have no objection, certainly not.

MR. PAYNE: Would you do that, please?

A Yes, sir.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you.

MR. KELLAHIN: I have a couple of questions on redirect if the cross examination is completed.

MR. PORTER: Depends on your redirect, I suppose.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. Motter, is there any--what is the pressure in between the two zones that you propose to produce in this well,

approximately?

A Well, Mr. Kellahin, we have very little bottomhole pressure information available. The only bottomhole pressure information I have in the Glorieta is the drill stem test that was run on the State "P" 2, which is the north offset well, and a 30-minute shut-in gave 1700 pounds. I would assume that that is probably a little bit low. The Blinebry on further north up in the pool was tested for bottomhole pressure and I think that it ran safely over 2,000 pounds in this immediate area. I don't have those pressures, I did not think that they would be necessary since this a pumping well and you don't need to run bottomhole pressure in this installation.

Q In this type of installation between the two zones, will it be a matter to be considered, communication between the two zones?

A Well, it's always a matter to be considered, but I don't think there's any possibility of that. The equipment that we have proposed will safely handle any pressure and any pressure differential.

Q In your opinion, this equipment is adequate to handle any pressure differential that might exist?

A The same Baker Model "DA" packer has been approved previously and I don't feel we have a large enough pressure differential to affect any of the equipment.

Q You testified, I believe, that this type of equipment

~~has the same safeguards as two long strings of tubing with separate pumping units?~~

A Well, I would say it has more safeguards than the two pumping unit installation.

Q In regard to the problem of whipping of the pumping rod, does that occur in most pumping wells?

A It does, as I explained to Mr. Nutter, whenever you have what we normally term pounding or there is not adequate fluid entering the well bore to keep the tubing full of oil.

Q Now, has that created a problem to you in the installations which you have operated in other States?

A No sir, it has not.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. KELLAHIN: Our next witness, Mr. Gallian.

J. E. GALLIAN

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A J. E. Gallian.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Gallian?

A ~~Continental Emsco Company.~~

Q In what business is Continental Emsco Company engaged in?

A We are engaged in the manufacturing and distribution of oil field equipment throughout the world.

Q Now, Mr. Gallian, have you previously testified before this Commission as an expert on the dual zone equipment, which is the subject matter of this hearing?

A Not before the Commission, but before the Commission's examiners.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would the Commission care to hear the witness' qualifications?

MR. PORTER: I believe his qualifications are complete in this transcript of the previous record, Mr. Kellahin. Unless someone has a question of his qualifications, they are accepted.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Gallian, is your company one of the companies that manufactures this type of equipment?

A Yes, we were one of the first to manufacture this.

Q Would you briefly outline your experience with this type of equipment?

A It initially began with out pump company working with Otis Engineering Company in the development of this tool. That was in 1947; subsequently, our pump company, which at that time was the D & B Division of the Emsco Manufacturing Company, took over the patent rights of the dual pumping equipment from Otis

Engineering and began manufacturing the full line of equipment and I entered into some discussion with Otis in '47, and in '51 when our company, or our subsidiary company, undertook the complete manufacture, I assisted in that work, and in '51, came into the infield operation to a rather full extent.

Q Now, does your company keep any type of record on the success or failure of the operation of its equipment?

A We do during a test period, and after it has proven to be satisfactory, those records are discontinued. As in the case of our two-zone pumping equipment, we maintained early records, but they have been discontinued and we no longer keep records of installations. As such, we do not have a complete record of all dual pumping equipment that we have installed.

Q Was the discontinuance of that because of the fact you had no difficulties with this type of installation?

A Yes, it was found to be satisfactory and therefore, there was no further requirement or anything, just to see how many tools were in operation.

Q Do you have some pictures of this equipment?

A We have a picture of the lower packoff and seal element which was taken of this model that I have with me. The purpose of this is to indicate how the packing is held in place and how it is placed around the reciprocating rod, which is the moving part of the crossover assembly.

MR. KELLAHIN: If the Commission please, those will be

marked as Exhibit Number Eight and Exhibit Number Nine.

MR. PORTER: Which is Eight and which is Nine?

MR. KELLAHIN: The large one showing the packing assembly would be Exhibit Number Eight and then the --

A I believe you have both the same, Mr. Porter. Mr. Morgan has one of the --

MR. KELLAHIN: And then the picture of the entire tool, the length of the tool, would be Exhibit Number Nine.

A Sorry there were not sufficient photographs brought to furnish each member with one.

(Whereupon, the documents were marked for identification as Exhibits Number Eight and Nine).

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Exhibits Eight and Nine, are these photographs of the tool which you have in your hand, Mr. Gallian?

A They are actual photographs of this piece of equipment.

Q Referring to the model which you have in your hand, will you explain the operation of that tool to the Commission, please?

A This is actually only a portion of the complete crossover as depicted by Exhibit Five and Exhibit Four of Mr. Motter's. This shows only the lower packoff and seal assembly, which seem to be of great interest in that this is the element which packs off the two zones of fluid. Now, in operation, this lower seal nipple is screwed below the crossover and made a part of the crossover. The element that is projecting through that is carried

on the sucker rod string down through the crossover by means of this lower release assembly, which is a spring-loaded release assembly that latches into a recess on the packoff and seal assembly. That is carried through and is landed in the spring collet which is depicted as the large spring fingers at the lower part of the seal nipple. As that is landed mechanically, it must be pulled mechanically. It cannot be pushed out by pressure because of the square shoulders in both of these elements and they are of extreme hardness. If I am not mistaken, these two elements are of rock seal hardness, which is about as hard as you can harden steel without it becoming too brittle for practical useage. That locates this packing assembly in such a position that complete zone separation is maintained while the rod is reciprocating through and while the assembly is in use in the well.

Q That packing assembly has been referred to as the stuffing box. Is that the correct term?

A Not in the common connotation of a stuffing box. Generally speaking, a stuffing box is exposed to air and packs off a fluid from coming out into the air. This is actually a seal assembly, it is surrounded by a lubricating fluid at all times and has pressure above and pressure below. Generally speaking, a stuffing box has pressure operating only at one end of it in the common oil field usage. And further, a surface stuffing box, as we commonly see on top of the wellhead, is exposed at the top of atmospheric conditions and it is at the whin

of the pumper as to how tight he should make his packing. In this, it's a fixed, prescribed packing held at a very close tolerance with pressure above and below and is completely surrounded by lubricating fluid. So actually it is not a stuffing box in that connotation, but a seal assembly.

Q Is that type of equipment sufficient to prevent commingling between two different producing horizons?

A Our experience has been that it is ample.

Q Have you made any pressure tests on this type of equipment?

A Our laboratory ran a test one time in an effort to determine the Teflon seal, as to how much pressure could be maintained on that and the equipment was capable of 15,000 pounds. We did not detect leakage while the rod was reciprocating at 15,000 pounds pressure; therefore, we felt that it would be adequate and conducted no further tests, to my knowledge.

Q Now, in reference to the entire assembly, in your opinion, is that adequate to prevent commingling of fluid between the two producing horizons?

A It has proven to be adequate in the many installations we have made. In my opinion, it is thoroughly adequate.

Q In some of the exhibits, particularly in Exhibit Five, it would appear that there is an offset in the crossover shoe offsetting the rods that operate the pumping unit. Will that cause any undue wear in the downhole seal assembly?

A As Mr. Motter, explained, those drawings in Exhibit Four and Five are quite exaggerated. The offset is only --

Q You mean Exhibits Two and Five, do you not, sir?

A Two, I beg your pardon, Exhibits Two and Five, that offset is only one half of your tubing or approximately slightly over an inch in offset. Now, in general practice, in running this type tool that is proposed in the Cities Service well, the parallel flow tube in the Baker Model "D" Packer is latched in the tubing and then pulled in tension intended to give us a perfectly straight tubing column above the crossover. Now, the rods traveling above the crossover are directly in line with this seal assembly, which incidentally, is held rigidly in place and latched, both top and bottom, and made a portion of this long assembly so that we have no side play or side thrust at this point in the crossover. Now, should we get fluid pound, as Mr. Motter explained, it would be possible to rattle the rods in the tubing column, but with proper sizing of equipment, that is minimized, if not completely ruled out of the picture.

Q Now, what are some of the advantages of this type of installation, Mr. Gallian?

A Well, in use of single string actuated dual pumping equipment, we are not limited as much as to rod size as we would be in parallel string. Obviously, even in seven-inch, two-inch tubing is our maximum size tubing that can be run in that safely. Therefore, the maximum size sucker rod that can be introduced

through two-inch tubing is  $7/8$  sucker rods. The maximum size pump that can be run through that is  $1\ 3/4$  inch tubing pump. With this equipment, even in  $5\ 1/2$ , it is possible to run  $2\ 1/2$  inch tubing, which would permit the use of larger pumps, would permit the use of one inch or an inch and an eighth sucker rod, and therefore handle greater volumes of fluid with greater safety to your rod string.

Then the other factor that enters in mind at this moment, should we have a rod part in this equipment, there is room within the tubing, sizes that could be used to fish the sucker rod from the well. Then when you use particularly the smaller size parallel tubing strings, there are no fishing tools with adequate strength to fish a  $3/4$  inch sucker rod from the small inch and a half or  $2\ 1/16$  tubing to do a thoroughly good job. So if you should have a tubing part, there is room to fish one string of tubing, where if you had two strings of tubing in the well and one string should part, then the other becomes quite difficult to get out until you can go in and fish the parted string. Does that answer your question, Mr. Kellahin?

Q Yes, sir. Now, you heard Mr. Motter's testimony in regard to the procedure for testing the two separate zones. Are you in agreement with that testimony?

A Yes, very much.

Q Have you anything to add to it in regard to testing procedures which may be followed?

A We have felt that the most successful tests of the lower packoff and seal assembly are those described by Mr. Motter as closing off one zone and detecting a pressure build-up, a fluid increase in the other zone, that is the quickest and most effective. The other, on checking of the gravities of the oil, should we find an increase in a low gravity, we would naturally suspect that it came from the zone which had a higher gravity and we would immediately investigate to determine if we had commingling of fluid in the well bore. Those are the two chief methods used and that is what we recommend highly.

Q Now, with this type of equipment, is it possible to treat the two zones as may be needed?

A Yes, it is. As Mr. Motter explained, the lower zone can be--lower zone pump can be unseated without disturbing any of the other elements and treating fluid can be introduced around the pump into that. The upper zone can be treated down the annular space. In the case of parallel string, the treating fluid for the lower zone would be introduced down the short string past through the crossover, by-pass the pump and enter into the well. Now, with the bottom ball and seat, it would be necessary to adapt to the lower pump a retrieving mechanism which could easily be done to pull it and allow treating at that point to go through there. The upper zone fluid, as I say, or the upper zone, could be treated through the casing annulus and out into the formation without disturbing the upper pump or packoff

elements.

Q Now, does your company manufacture equipment for use in the conventional dual completion units through two long strings of tubing?

A Yes sir, our company manufactures tubing, pumping units, sucker rods and pumps, as well as gas engines and electric motors, so we are equipped to handle both the conventional two-string, two pumping unit installations or the single unit, single string dual pumping installation.

Q The two-string unit installation is more costly, is it not?

A Quite a bit, yes sir.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibits Eight and Nine as being the photographs of the model which has been used and demonstrated by the testimony of Mr. Gallian.

MR. PORTER: You're not going to leave the model?

Is there objection to Counsel's motion for admission of the exhibits?

They will be admitted.

MR. KELLAHIN: In connection with Mr. Payne's request for the full article, a portion of which was read by Mr. Motter, I would request the Commission for permission to offer this as Exhibit Number Ten and submit a copy of the complete article, subject to the Commission's approval.

MR. PORTER: Does that meet with your approval, Mr. Payne?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, sir.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number Ten for identification.)

MR. PORTER: Then it will be entered as an exhibit.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Do you have anything to add to your testimony, Mr. Motter--I mean, Mr. Gallian?

A Nothing that I don't believe Mr. Motter has covered very thoroughly.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions I have.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter?

#### CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Gallian, just what portion of that device is it that Mr. Motter mentioned could be extended by adding 36-inch complements or segments?

A In this particular model, Mr. Nutter, we are showing the Teflon seal, which is actually 5 3/4 packing element. This portion right here can be extended by adding other packing housings with the packing placed in it to an indefinite length as determined by the customer.

Q On the Teflon packing type as well as the metal to metal

packing type?

A As well as the metal to metal. Now, both of the manufacturers here represented today make either the Teylon or the metal to metal, as preferred by the customer, and they both may be extended to any length decided by the customer.

Q I see. Mr. Gallian, you sell ordinary single zone pumps as well as this type of pump, do you not?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have you noticed any peculiarities in connection with the use of these pumps that you haven't encountered with the normal single zone type of pumps?

A In peculiarities, I would interpret that to mean --

Q Unusual performance or anything that you haven't encountered in the single zone pump?

A There have been a few instances that we seem to have had more difficulties in putting this equipment into actual operational use than we have had with single zones, but in each instance, Mr. Nutter, we have found upon investigating that there was some basic element of the well that was improper or incorrect and would have given us undoubtedly the same trouble if we had been using single zone equipment. So in reality, I must say that we have encountered no problems in this that are to any great extent different from those that we might expect and do encounter in single zone installations.

Q Does your company offer an engineer's service whereby

you can help the operator install this equipment in place properly?

A We install each and everyone of this type of equipment for the operator.

Q Do you know of your own personal knowledge whether the other manufacturer that is represented here furnishes the same service?

A They do.

Q I see. Now, would it be possible for you to pressure test one of these sealing assemblies while it was in motion? That is, while the reciprocating rod was in motion, at the present time?

A The pressure test I mentioned was done with the reciprocating rod in motion.

Q Are you still in a position to test that device, Mr. Gallian?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would you be in a position to test the machine in the same manner say six months after it had been in use?

A Yes, sir.

Q Yes?

A It would have to be taken back to our laboratory where facilities are available for that.

Q I see.

A It could not be done on the well in the field.

MR. NUTTER: I see. Thank you very much.

MR. PORTER: ~~Anyone else have a question of Mr. Gallian?~~

You may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. KELLAHIN: We will call at this time, Mr. St. John.

Off the record.

(Discussion off the record).

J. A. ST. JOHN

called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A J. A. St. John.

Q By whom are you employed?

A By Fluidpack Pump Company.

Q In what position?

A I am Manager of the Technical Service Division.

Q Now, Mr. St. John, what education and experience have you had in mechanical or petroleum engineering?

A Well, I have a--I have a high school education and my experience with technical service has been calculated from experience.

Q Would you outline briefly what that experience has been?

A Well, I worked in production for seventeen years, since

1934 until 1950, when I went to work for Fluidpack Company.

Q When you say you worked in production, what do you mean?

A I started from roustabout, what they call a roustabout, and worked on up to superintendent of one oil company.

Q Will you state what oil company that was and what period of time?

A From 1947 to 1950, I was superintendent for the Street Investment Company, which was an independent oil company of Graham, Texas.

Q Where did you work then?

A I lived there. In and around Abilene, Texas.

Q Now, have you had any experience with dual zone pumping equipment?

A Yes sir, that's all I've done for the last four years, five years.

Q And what connection have you had with this type of equipment?

A Well, I have helped design part of the equipment and install this equipment regularly.

Q Have you personally supervised the installation of this type of equipment?

A Yes, sir.

Q Have you kept track of it after your installation?

A We make an installation report. In other words, when we

~~install an installation, we make an installation report which~~  
will show who the operator is, what is in the well, and what  
position, where it is located.

Q And is that installation under your personal supervision?

A It is when I make the installation, I make a report  
of that well, and when one of the other boys makes an installation,  
he takes care of his own installation report.

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness' qualifications acceptable?

MR. PORTER: Yes sir, they are.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Now, Mr. St. John, do you have a  
diagram of the type of equipment which your company manufactures?

A No, I don't have one with me except--do you have one  
of those? This diagram right here, I thought I came up here and  
didn't bring it. We didn't know exactly what we were going to  
need for this equipment.

Q Now, you have been handed a diagram, which we will  
request to be marked as Exhibit Number Eleven.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as Exhibit Number  
Eleven for identification.)

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Referring to Exhibit Number Eleven,  
Mr. St. John, does that depict the type of equipment your company  
manufactures?

A Yes, sir.

Q The dual zone installation?

A Yes, sir.

Q Referring to that diagram, did you bring a cut-away model of that type of equipment --

A Yes, sir.

Q --with you?

A Yes, sir.

Q Referring to the cut-away model, will you briefly demonstrate to the Commission--and attempt to avoid any repetition of prior testimony--the operation of your equipment?

A Okay, sir. In other words, you would like for me to show how the equipment is installed? In other words, what procedure we go through to install it?

Q Yes, and I would like, during the course of your testimony, if you please, for you to outline the safety factors built into the equipment to prevent commingling of fluid between the two producing horizons.

A Okay, sir. In other words, this is what we call our tubing assembly in dual zone equipment. This is life-size; in other words, this is the size that we would actually use in running this equipment. Of course, you have your Baker Model "D" Packer located somewhere below this equipment. In other words, we can run this any distance above a Baker Model "D" but ordinarily run them around a hundred feet. Above your Baker Model "D" Packer you still have your packing sealing element with a standing valve below it. Then we have the lower pump setting shoe, which comes just above the locator and there is the Baker

Model "D" Packer, and then we run the tubing up until we get ready to put the crossover shoe and when you put the crossover shoe, you run it into the hole until the tubing has latched your Baker Model "D." And then your wellhead is--you make your wellhead spacing just like you would on an installation where you are using a packer in the hole. Then we pick up our parallel string, which we attempt to use two-inch tubing, and it is run in by the side of your long string of tubing and when it gets to here, there is no place for it to go so it goes into this hole right here and is landed. In other words, this is locked in here and it is for us who are running the tubing to know when it is landed. When it is landed, it takes 1500 pounds to pull it and about 500 pounds to push it in. In other words, you can put pressure on it as much as you want to and it doesn't have an unseating force because you are pulling down as much as you are pushing up.

Then I will talk about the safety factors. Over here to prevent commingling, you have your standing valve which is to keep the upper zone fluid from going into the lower zone. And these standing valves here are just regular API and some people call these check valves. The lower zone, fluid from the lower zone, comes up the tubing to here and it can't get by the check valves. In other words, the only place it can go is up your tubing string and the only possible chance for commingling would be across the seals right here, which are --

Q The seal is on what portion of that?

A This is your landing spear, what you call your landing spear. These seals were made, designed and made first by Baker Oil and Tool Company, which they used Baker Model "D" Packers and they wanted some kind of base so they put these two deep lines with tolerance which we use in making this seal. These seal rings here have been tested and we used one ring here and one here and they were tested at 12,000 pounds. And the reason we run five on each side is in case when you run it in the hole one gets nicked, why if you just had one it wouldn't hold, but we haven't had failure and so forth.

Q Is that the same type of packer as your Baker Model "D" Packer?

A These seal rings here are the same material used in the Baker Model "D," which I believe the Commission Board has approved for New Mexico. Then the rod string, when your tubing strings are landed and then placed, then you have your rod string to run in your lower pump. Your rods from this top pump will run down and screw to your lower pump. In other words, where one rod string actuates both pumps. In other words, when you move your top plunger, you are moving your bottom plunger. This is the seal assembly. On ours we prefer mostly to use metal to metal. In other words, that is what we use in nearly all of our installations, it's metal to metal with a three-foot metal seal. This rod is plunged in the hole and is honed to 2/1000

and inside it fits just exactly like a barrel in a plunger in a regular pump. So when you run your lower pump, you pick up your upper pump. In other words, our equipment is on a regular rod string. This upper pump is just a regular pump like you run in any well, the only difference is that it has a seal assembly attached to it and the lower pump is just a --

Q In regard to the seal assembly, you say that you prefer a metal to metal seal. Have you found that adequate to prevent communication between the producing horizons with the pump in operation?

A Yes sir, we sure have. In other words, if we are ever in doubt, we close the valve on the parallel string and whenever you close the valve on the parallel string, you are testing this seal, this seal, and your tubing strings and also this seal that is right here and this is your lower pump pressure. Then you go up and shut your well down and if they are holding, your pressure stays, then you know that you have all your seals in place and your seal assembly isn't leaking because if you get an assembly leaking here, you will build no pressure in your long string of tubing. These are locked up, this is a positive lock. In other words, you have to lock the top of this on the head so we have a positive lock when we run these in and it is closed. It really doesn't have to be that close, but you have to close it to get through here. Ordinarily, if that was setting unlocked, the weight of your hand would push it through. It goes in place,

these strings are locked, this is a positive lock, and when it does, it throws your seals across this hole here, you have a set of seals here and a set of seals here. Your lower zone fluid is pumped up your tubing until it reaches this sealing element in this packing in this hole right here, it's just below this packing.

Q You are referring to the hole --

A This hole here.

Q The area that is painted red?

A Yes sir, this hole right here is where your lower fluid comes out of your tubing into your crossover shoe and it goes into the parallel string across where these holes are right here.

Q And what happens to the other zone then?

A Then your upper zone, you know, comes in here where this yellow mark is, the upper zone enters these balls and sets and comes up into your upper zone pump. In other words, it's above this sealing element in here and this set of seals. Your fluid goes in here and this set of seals is to keep your fluid from your tubing, it goes back into your pump. In other words, it's just circulating just like on a regular pump. This would be from the sealing up just like a regular pump. In other words, if you were leaking, your seals would leak right back and your fluid would just circulate. So in other words, it goes into your upper pump, which this plunger ties on this rod on the bottom of the

upper plunger. This would produce your fluid on your upper long string just like a regular pump.

Q Now, in this type of installation, Mr. St. John, is it possible to make what tests may be necessary or treat the separate horizons?

A Yes, sir. In this type of installation, our tests might work a little different than in the other installation. In other words, Mr. Motter said that we can pull this pump equipment out if we want to test the lower--treat the lower zone. We can pull the pump out and get a positive seal by running a through tubing, that is, a PSI through tubing blanking plug, which I believe the Commission has approved in New Mexico. In other words, when this is seated, we run a collar right here on your crossover shoe and the pump is in here. This is the blanking plug in here and when it is in place and the lock is up on the joint of tubing, it can't blow it out of the hole so these seals are above this intake, your upper zone intake, and these seals here are below this outlet into your parallel string where it has the hole through it. So your lower zone fluid comes through right up in here and that actually locks the lower zone tubing. That is a positive shut-off from the upper zone, there is no doubt. Then if you want to test your upper zone for any reason, you have to shut your bottom zone out of your tubing. This little plug, it's solid, it's just a blanket plug, and when it's in place, the seals are below this intake here and your lower

zone fluid comes up here and it is isolated into your parallel string, then your upper zone fluid can go on up your tubing. Or you can put it right down there, put a complete blank on the bottom clear over, you can put that plug solid on your seal here and completely isolate your lower zone at any time. That is just running a wire line plug.

Q Now, Mr. St. John, in your opinion, is this type of installation adequate to protect the zones against communication?

A Yes sir, we found them so.

Q You heard the testimony of Mr. Gallian and Mr. Motter in regard to the advantages of this type of equipment. Do you have anything to add to that?

A Well, this type of equipment, it's--in other words, it's more economical to produce a dual zone well than it is to run two pumping units and two strings. Just like if we were manufacturers of pumping units, well, we wouldn't--we'd rather see a man run two pumping units.

Q Now, can the two zones be produced as efficiently as with two pumping units?

A Yes sir, they sure can because actually, we don't have anything in our equipment that's not standard PSI pump. In other words, your upper pump is just like the conventional pump that you run in any well, your lower pump is just like a conventional pump that you run in any well. All the difference is, as I said before, there is a seal assembly that separates your two

zones.

Q I believe you testified that Exhibit Number Eleven was a diagrammatic sketch of the equipment which you have been demonstrating here, is that correct?

A Yes sir, it sure is.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer Exhibit Number Eleven.

MR. PORTER: Without objection, Exhibit Number Eleven will be admitted in the record.

Any questions of the witness?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. St. John, have you noticed any peculiarities in the installation or operation of this type of equipment that are not present in the installation and operation of single zone pumping equipment?

A No sir, I don't think you'd find anything different from any other types of installations because in other words, your pumps are the same, and the only difference would be your seal assembly. You run in your tubing string just like in other words, just like it was another joint of tubing.

Q What provision is made for venting the lower zone?

A Venting the lower zone, we have it vented just like Mr. Motter brought up on this drawing over here. You can bring that fluid gas vent line up to be tied in with your bottom tubing

string. In other words, you're by-passing your pump. You have a ball and set check valve on that just like you would on what we have right in here. And it has been proven to work because we have actually run it on wells that they could not pump the lower zone on account of gas and we have installed this equipment in those wells and actually pumped, produced them.

Q Is your laboratory or shop equipped so that you can pressure test one of these machines while it is in operation?

A Well yes, I am sure it is. We usually test this on location, in other words, with your pumping unit. In other words, we close the valve that is going to your well and close this valve and just let the pump build that pressure. Sometimes it may take a little while for it to compress the fluid. In other words, if you have a foamy gas, it may take a little while to compress, but if you got solid water, you don't want to go too far away from the clutch on that unit because that pump will actually build up a hundred pounds or more on each stroke.

Q You could test it in your laboratory prior to installation and say six months after installation --

A Yes, sir, that's right.

Q --where you know you wouldn't have any gas or anything else that might effect the pressure?

A That's right, or you can go to a well and do it after it has been installed.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Utz?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. St. John, in reference to the metal to metal seal unit, what is your clearance around your sucker rod?

A 1/1000, we try to make it 1/1000 but it varies just a little bit one way or the other, but we try to make it at 1/1000.

Q Have you pressure tested this unit to see how much fluid will be passed through at so much pressure?

A No, we haven't, but on the metal to metal seal, as you understand it, they will always usually just have a slight fluid passage on pressures. That metal to metal seal is not a positive seal is what I mean, but actually, when this rod is working, you get a better sealing than you would with it standing still, because when you have a piece of metal working, you get a better seal than if it was not moving.

Q You have some by-pass fluid or water, right?

A That's right, you couldn't have a positive metal to metal seal if you wouldn't get any lubrication at all. Just like on these pump manufacturers that manufacture barrels and plungers with a metal to metal seal, you do have to have a clearance to get lubrication.

Q But you don't have any idea how much pressure you could get say at forty degrees gravity and so forth?

A No, we don't have any record of how much it would pass

through. No sir, we don't, but you could tell at the surface by pumping and pressuring up your parallel string. Maybe it's a half a barrel or a barrel that passes through in a day's time because you do have a differential in pressure, you have a pressure on top in the seal and you have a pressure under it. I'll grant that the pressure will be practically the same because you have your hydrostatic head up there and you have your hydrostatic head on your upper zone on top of it, so there wouldn't be much differential in the pressure.

Q Has your company had the same experience as Mr. Gallian's in reference to pressure testing the Tevlon seal?

A I don't believe that we have ever tested that in our plant; in fact, we have only used Tevlon packing in one installation that I know of.

Q On your new units, what type of --

A On our new units?

Q On your new units that you have regularly installed, have you used Tevlon?

A We don't make the Tevlon packing unless a customer requests it, we make all metal to metal seals. We have had one customer request the Tevlon packing, which was Tidewater Oil Company at East Texas.

Q What I am trying to find out is, is there any fluid passage through the Tevlon seal at all?

A I couldn't tell you that, sir.

MR. UTZ: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

MR. JOHNSTON: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Johnston?

MR. JOHNSTON: We might have to get Mr. Gallian to answer this, but leaving out personal preferences that one individual or company might have, has the Tevlon seal withstood the same tests as the metal to metal?

A Well now, I couldn't answer that. Mr. Gillian might have the answer to that because as I said, we only had one customer that wanted to try the Tevlon seal, which was Tidewater in East Texas.

MR. PORTER: Anyone else have a question?

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to ask just one question.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Mr. St. John, assuming there is no pressure differential of any appreciable amount between the two zones, would there be any appreciable passage of fluid through the metal to metal seal?

A No sir, there sure would not.

Q In this installation in this particular well, do you know whether there would be any pressure differential or not?

A Well, in this particular well, Mr. Motter could more or less answer that. I think the only--in other words, our

pressures on the hydrostatic head would be the only difference in the pressures that I would think of.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to recall Mr. Motter briefly to discuss the question.

MR. PORTER: You may.

MR. MOTTER: I would just like to make a point here that I think we are missing on this matter of differential across this packing seal element. The only differential we'll have is whatever length of seal we have, since this column of fluid and this column of fluid would be the same, and we might have a little bit of differential in case there is a different gravity of fluid, but that would be very minor in the differential across the packing element.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all.

MR. PORTER: Any further questions?

MR. UTZ: By minor, what magnitude do you mean?

MR. MOTTER: Well, Mr. Utz, it would be minor depending upon the gravity of the fluid. If one would be 38 and the other 36, there might be--I am assuming without calculating it--it might be twenty pounds or something like that, but what I am getting at is, that the hydrostatic heads are almost, for practical purposes,

the same across the seal element.

MR. PORTER: Is that all the questions you have?

MR. UTZ: Yes.

MR. KELLAHIN: That completes our presentation.

MR. PORTER: The witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

MR. PORTER: Does anyone else have any testimony or exhibits to --

MR. JOHNSTON: Could we recall Mr. Gallian and clear up that point about whether or not the Teflon has withstood the same tests as the metal to metal seal?

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Johnston, does Gackle have a residence Counsel here?

MR. JOHNSTON: That was a question for myself, and if necessary--off the record.

(Discussion off the record).

MR. PAYNE: Mr. Gallian, in your opinion, will it withstand the same pressure?

MR. GALLIAN: In my opinion, Mr. Payne, the metal to metal seal would serve as adequately as the Teflon. Frankly, the only reason for using Teflon was for the economy of space and the fact that it was giving adequate results at a very economical cost.

MR. PAYNE: There is no increase in efficiency in the metal to metal?

MR. GALLIAN: Yes sir, as far as I know, there is no appreciable difference in efficiency between the two.

MR. PAYNE: Thank you.

MR. PORTER: Any other questions?

Anybody have any statements to offer in the case?

MR. PAYNE: I have two that we received.

MR. PORTER: Telegrams?

MR. PAYNE: Yes, sir.

MR. PORTER: Read them into the record.

MR. PAYNE: "In regard to the hearing January 14, 1959 on Case 1557, application of Cities Service Oil Company for permit to operate a two zone pump on single rod string with crossover equipment and two parallel tubing strings at its State "P" Well Number 3 in the Blinebry and Glorieta Pools, this type installation has been used by Phillips Petroleum Company on more than ten wells in Texas, Oklahoma and Kansas for eight years and is giving satisfactory service. This operation creates no more danger of commingling between zones than with two zones flowing or with two pumping units. Industry ingenuity in developing this cost-saving device should not be thwarted. Phillips Petroleum Company urges that the Commission reconsider its decision and approve this installation." Signed --

MR. PORTER: Did you say statement or telegram?

MR. PAYNE: Signed, L. E. Fitzjarreald.

"In regard to application of Cities Service Oil Company

to dually complete its State "P" Number 3 well, by the installation of dual zone pump equipment, Terry Blinebry Oil Pool and an undesignated oil pool in the Glorieta Sand, Lea County, New Mexico, Case Number 1557. Magnolia Petroleum Company as an operator in the Terry Blinebry field, hereby supports Cities Service Oil Company in its application for permit to install dual zone pumping equipment to effect a dual completion of its State "P" Number 3 Well between the Terry Blinebry Oil Pool and an undesignated Glorieta Oil Pool, Lea County, New Mexico."

Signed, D. V. Carter of Magnolia Petroleum Company.

MR. KELLAHIN: I would like to make a very brief closing statement, if I might. I would like to make this observation, and I think it was brought out to some extent on the material just quoted: There are from time to time new developments in the oil field operations, as this Commission well knows, and we feel that we have presented an adequate case to show that the danger of commingling of reservoir fluid is at a minimum and certainly no greater than in the conventional types of dual completion which have heretofore been approved by the Commission.

So with a new Commissioner present, we feel that we have belabored the point in our presentation. If we have bored the Commission, we apologize, but we did feel that in view of all of these circumstances and this being a new type of installation in the State of New Mexico, we so attempted to give the Commission all of the information which would be pertinent to this

type of completion.

I think we have shown that the zones will be adequately protected, I think we have shown that this type of installation is in the interests of conservation and the prevention of waste in that it will result in the greatest ultimate recovery of oil from the two zones involved here. It is a type of installation that we feel the Commission should approve, and in connection with our presentation, I would like to make the observation that there has been no testimony offered against this type of completion. There has been no testimony or evidence offered to show where any excessive danger of commingling or other damage to the reservoir or to the creation of underground waste might exist. I think all of the testimony has been to the contrary, and we submit that the Commission should seriously consider approval of this type of installation in New Mexico.

MR. PORTER: Anyone have anything further to offer in Case 1557?

We will take the case under advisement and proceed to case 1581.



BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
Santa Fe, New Mexico

IN THE MATTER OF:

Case No. 1557

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

NOVEMBER 19, 1958

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Mabry Hall

Santa Fe, NEW MEXICO

REGISTER

HEARING DATE November 19, 1958 Examiner                      TIME: 9:00 a.m.

NAME:	REPRESENTING:	LOCATION:
George W. Selinger	Shelley	Tulsa
E. C. Mother	Citico Service Oil Co	Hobbs
J. Gallman	Citico Service Oil Co	Midland, Tex
C. M. Bumpson	Gulf Oil Corp	Hobbs, N.M.
W. V. Kaster	" " "	Roswell,
J. Kellahan	Kellahan & Fox	Santa Fe
John B. Bass	Texaco	Midland
H. N. Wads	Texaco	Ft. Worth
R. S. Christie	American	Tulsa
R. W. Sullivan	British-American	Denver, Colo
John E. Stein	British-American	Denver, Colo.
Alan C. Tutwiler	Morris R. Tutwiler	Hobbs, N.M.
W. Young, Jr.	MAGNOLIA PETROLEUM CO	HOBBS, N.M.
Thomas W. Steyer	British-American	Denver, Colo
R. N. Miller	Tidewater	Hobbs
R. J. Estlin	Shell Oil	Roswell
Olin A. Setz	Setz & Neatgaw	Santa Fe

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Mabry Hall

Santa Fe, NEW MEXICO

REGISTER

HEARING DATE Examiner November 19, 1958 TIME: 9:00 a.m.

NAME:	REPRESENTING:	LOCATION:
L.P. White	Texas Co.	Santa Fe
Guy BUELL	PAN AM. PETR. CORP	FT. WORTH
DAN CURRENS	✓ ✓ ✓ ✓	ROSWELL
E.V. BOYNTON	CONTINENTAL OIL	HOBBS
M.C. Watkins	Fluid Packed Pump Co.	Hobbs
C Wells	The Pure Oil Co.	Ft. Worth
B L Griffith	" " " "	Midland
Frank Barne	Independent	Santa Fe
H H Riddle	✓	SAN BENE CITY
Robert Fox	Keebler & Fox	Santa Fe
Nancy Royal	10 M Statehouse Reporting Service	Santa Fe

BEFORE THE  
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO  
NOVEMBER 19, 1958

-----

IN THE MATTER OF: :

CASE 1557 Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a dual completion. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an order authorizing it to dually complete its State "P" No. 3 Well located 990 feet from the South and West lines of Section 32, Township 22 South, Range 38 East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such a manner as to permit the production of oil from the Blinebry Oil Pool and from an undesignated Glorieta oil pool through parallel strings of tubing. :

-----

BEFORE:

Mr. Elvis A. Utz, Examiner.

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. UTZ: The next case will be 1557.

MR. PAYNE: Case 1557, "Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a dual completion."

MR. KELLAHIN: Jason Kellahin, Kellahin and Fox, Santa Fe, New Mexico, representing the applicant. We will have two witnesses, Mr. E. F. Motter and Mr. J. E. Gallian.

MR. UTZ: Are there other appearances to be made in this case?

If not, you may continue to swear the witnesses.

(Witnesses sworn in).

(Whereupon, the documents were marked as Exhibits One through Six for identification).

E. F. MOTTER

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn under oath, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Will you state your name, please?

A E. F. Motter.

Q Where are you employed?

A Cities Service Oil Company.

Q In what position?

A Division Engineer.

Q In what division?

A Hobbs, New Mexico, and portions of West Texas.

Q Mr. Motter, are you familiar with the application in this case?

A Yes, I submitted the application.

Q And the area involved falls within the jurisdiction which is your district?

A Yes, it does.

Q Mr. Motter, briefly, what is proposed to be done in this case?

A Well, we propose to dual the State P Number 3 in the Glorieta and Blinbry zones. We anticipate this well will have

to be artificially lifted a short period of time and we would like to do this by means of a pump on circle rod string with crossover equipment and two strings of tubing.

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number One, will you explain what that shows?

A Exhibit Number One is the area in question. The State P Lease, Well Number One is currently drilling about 4,400 feet. There are a couple of wells now completed in the Glorieta and Blinebry. Pan American State T 2 is producing from the Glorieta and Gulf's Andrews 3 is producing from the Glorieta and the Blinebry. On our west are State P Number 2 and Pan American State S Number 3, which is completed in the Blinebry.

Q Mr. Motter, I overlooked asking you if you have testified before this Commission in the past as an expert in engineering and had your qualifications been accepted?

A They have been.

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness' qualifications acceptable?

MR. UTZ: Yes, they are.

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) In the lease involved in this application, Mr. Motter, is there any difference in the ownership in the Glorietta and the Blinebry zones?

A No, there is not.

Q Could you discuss briefly the fluid characteristics in the Glorietta and Blinebry?

A Yes, referring again to Stanolind's State T Number 2,

this well is completed in the Glorieta from 5200 to 5216, those are the perforations. The most recent test on this well was taken August 6, 1958. It produced 58.6 barrels of oil, 30 water, GOR was 35 to 1, gravity was 36 degrees, it's API. Gulf's Andrews Number 3, which I pointed out, is perforated from 5164 to 5216. The most recent test on that was January 12, 1958, I believe-- excuse me, that's not the most recent test, that was initial potential. It produced 43.4 barrels of water on a 15/64 choke in 6 hours. The GOR at that time was 430 to 1, gravity was 36 degrees API. The most recent test had a gas/oil ration of 212 to 1 and that well is currently producing top allowable. In our State P 2, which is north offset to the State P 3, there's a drill stem test on the Glorieta from 5135 to 5212. It produced 110 barrels of oil and no water in 4 hours. The GOR was 42-- pardon me, that's 422 to 1, gravity was 38.8. A 30-minute shut-in gave 1700 pounds bottomhole pressure.

On the Blinebry production, again on the north offset of our State P Number 2, the most recent test on it was August 4, 1958. It produced 31.7 oil and 6 water in 24 hours on a pump. The GOR was 3795 to 1, the gravity is running between 39.6 and 40 API.

The north offset to this well, Pan American's State S Number 3, is currently flowing with a penalized allowable. The GOR is 1500--700 to 1, the gravity is 39.0 API. I might point out that the State P Number 3 is not completed. It is currently

drilling at about 4400 feet. It was spudded October 20, 1958, we have nine and five eighths casing set at 1330 and cemented to the surface.

Q You have not yet then run any production string in the well?

A No sir, we are drilling an eight and three quarters inch hole in preparation of running a seven-inch casing.

Q On the basis of the information you have, there would appear to be a substantial difference in the gas-oil ratio between the Glorieta and Blinebry, is that correct?

A Yes sir, there certainly is.

Q And there is a difference in the gravity of the fluids also?

A About two degrees.

Q In your opinion, Mr. Motter, is that a sufficient difference in gas-oil ratios and the gravities of the fluids to insure quick check as to the possibility of commingling in the well bore?

A Yes, I think it is. A GOR test will probably not be run too often, but certainly every time there's a tank of oil run we will have a gravity check on it in the produced oil from the two zones.

Q Now, referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Two, would you state what that shows?

A Exhibit Number Two is the well that we propose to dual,

State P Number 3. We will start out here toward the bottom. We are going to run a Baker Model DA Packer with a parallel flow tube that is used with that Packer. We have a one-inch gas vent line and along the side of the bottom pump to prevent this bottom pump from gas swamping, there will be a check valve in it. The check valve at the bottom I will come back to later. The crossover assembly will be set probably almost opposite of the upper perforations or possibly just below the lower stuffing box packoff assembly and the oil will run through there, which will prohibit commingling of the fluids. The stinger assembly in the second string of tubing sets into the packing element on both sides of this entry and that second string is latched into place into the crossover assembly by some two thousand pounds on it. The upper part, of course, is above the packoff assembly and the fluid from the upper zone will enter and be pumped into the upper pump through the two-inch tubing and the fluid from the bottom will be pumped to the bottom pump at the crossover assembly and not to the surface. We have installed, or propose to install, a check valve in the tubing below the bottom and we will have one up here in the crossover assembly so that if the two pumps were drawn from the well, there will be no commingling of fluid. In other words, if the bottom zone has a higher pressure, this tubing will fill up to this point here and will be checked, and vice versa, if the upper zone has a higher pressure, this valve will not allow it to enter, but will be checked by this valve down here. We will have a dual

head with a single pumping unit.

Q Now, with that single pumping unit, is it possible to control the production on this well?

A Yes, it certainly is. There are actually about four means to control production from the two zones. The first means is sizing of the pumps. The second means is usually used in case the upper zone has produced its allowable and the bottom zone has not, you merely re-circle the oil in the upper zone, just put it back in the casing. The third method is a traveling--I have to find the name of this thing--traveling overload valve, which is actually installed in the pump itself and by means of closing of a valve at the surface, enables the pump to actuate and does not produce any oil, that holds the valves open. The fourth method of controlling production in case the bottom zone allowable is produced before the upper zone is a polish rod. This polish rod is of sufficient length that this pump here, when the rod string is pulled, is unseated before the upper pump is unseated, so we can merely unseat this bottom pump and go ahead and pump the upper zone.

Q Now, in connection with your discussion of that type of application, have you mentioned all of the safety factors which are designed to prevent commingling?

A Well, admittedly there are a few others. Well say the well was flowing, but we think that there is adequate protection in this stuffing box, this can be done in numerous ways, with a

metal to metal seal with a very close tolerance or we can use a long type packing in there. Both of these have proven quite satisfactory, and in the stinger assembly we use a Chevron type packing, which we do not feel has too much possibility for leak. The two check valves we feel are adequate in another manner, though they are the same thing that will be used in the case of two pumping wells. In other words, two pumps on two rod strings. So actually the only other two points of possible leakage would be the lower stuffing box and the stinger in the crossover assembly.

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Three, would you state what that shows?

A Well, this is a little schematic we had made up to show means of determining fluid levels to see if we have a packer leakage. We can run a bomb in this two-inch tubing in the inside to determine the fluid level in the bottom zone; we can use an acoustic well sounder to determine the fluid level in the upper zone. By knowing the gravities of the two fluids, we can actually calculate what the differential will be across the packer. Any time we find the fluid level to be the same, we will probably suspect a leak. In this particular area there is no bottom hole information available, this is rather new production. The bottom hole pressure that I do have from the drill stem tests indicates that we will probably have about ninety pounds per square inch differential at that packer, which should be easy to detect if we have any leaks.

Q With a ninety-pound pressure at that point, is that sufficiently high to cause any concern?

A No sir, not on this packer. This packer is used at much higher pressures than that.

Q Now, as I understand your testimony in regard to Exhibit Number Three, it is possible to determine the fluid levels for both zones?

A That is correct. Well, I might say with one exception. In case the lower zone did not have adequate fluid level to be up to the crossover assembly, however, we hope enough pressure will be there with the probability of dualling the well.

Q Your diagram shows a completion design for a seven-inch casing with two strings of two-inch tubing. Would it be possible to use any other type of completion in here?

A Yes sir, we could run five and a half inch casing and use one string of two-inch in which the two pumps and rod string would be entered and the string from the crossover assembly to the surface would be one inch. In this case, I believe I have made an estimate, I believe, that we will get to in a later exhibit, that we would expect to save as much as six or seven hundred dollars on this particular well should that be done.

Before I get away from this Exhibit Number Three, I would like to point out that although this can be done and probably will to determine a packer leakage, one of the best methods known to check an installation of this type for possible failures is merely

to close the valve at the surface. Either valve could be closed on either tubing string, a pressure gauge to be inserted and the pumping unit continued to act. If pressure builds up on the tubing on the side of the valve that has been closed and we do not get any increase in production on the other side, we know that we are safe. Should we have no build-up in pressure, we will naturally have no increase in production on the other side and we know that we have a failure or leak in the equipment.

Q Now, with this type of equipment, in your opinion, is it possible to make such tests or treat the zones as may be required from time to time either by a Commission order or by good oil field practices?

A Yes sir, we can. From the upper, we can treat this without even pulling the rod of tubing. In the lower zone, to treat it it would be necessary to pull the rod and tubing and then insert a wire line tool which separates the two zones in the crossover assembly. There are two different companies making this particular type of equipment that it's necessary to use.

Q And for that type of treatment, there would be no danger of commingling from separate horizons?

A I don't believe so.

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Four, can you state what that is, please?

A Exhibit Number Four as an economics of two zone pump versus two pumps with individual pumping units. I have broken the

cost items into two columns with all the necessary equipment. I should say not entirely the amount of necessary equipment, but in some instances it is necessary to have equipment whether it is completed one way or the other. Some few items were left out, but starting at the top, we have--well, probably if granted, we will use a 228 thousand inch pound pumping unit on the two zones, we will only need one. This unit will require a twenty-five horse power engine, so we will only need one of those. Following right down through the different assemblies, we have a savings by using two zone pump of an estimated \$13,533.00.

Q Is the estimate also based upon your proposed completion in the subject well?

A Yes sir, and those figures are just about as complete as we can get.

Q I believe you testified a while ago that a greater savings still could be achieved by using a five and a half inch casing instead of the seven-inch casing?

A That is correct, an additional six, seven hundred dollars.

Q Referring to what has been marked as Exhibit Number Five, would you state what that is?

A Exhibit Number Five are some dual installations. we have investigated in different States. In each instance, two pumps are being operated simultaneously with one rod string and one pumping unit or one zone is pumping and the other is flowing but the well is equipped for installation of pumping, the other

zone or the zone that is flowing, at a later date. These are approved in six States. In Alabama there was one installation in 1957 and none to date in '58. In Kansas, four in '57, to date in '58, three, or I should say that these were up until October of 1958. Louisiana, three in '57, none in '58. Mississippi, three in '57, two in '58. Oklahoma, twenty-seven in '57, fourteen in 1958. In Texas, a hundred and ten in 1957 and a hundred and thirty-seven in 1958.

There are two companies presently manufacturing this type of equipment. They started in 1947 and since that time, there have been about seven hundred crossover assemblies manufactured. We do not know whether all of these are still in use, but we estimate that there are approximately five hundred dual zone pumps in operation today in various States. They are also operating in four foreign countries, Canada, Columbia, Venezuela and Germany.

Q Has your company had any experience with this type of completion?

A Yes, we most certainly have. We have numerous installations such as this in West Texas. Those wells are pumping from depths as deep as ten thousand feet and we have had very little trouble with those installations over there.

Q Have you had personal experience with that?

A Yes, I certainly have.

Q What has that experience been?

A Well, the majority of these installations were not made

over my supervision. However, I have all the information available and naturally, any type of new equipment that our company uses such as this, any failure is immediately sent out to all outlying districts and divisions for their information. We have recently installed some of these installations under my direct supervision in the Fullerton Field and it is operating quite satisfactorily.

Q You have had no experience at all with failures?

A I will admit that we have had failures. The installations, when they do fail, it's an immediate failure and we know them the minute they happen and we run a packer in there. Recently we got some debris in the receptacle in the crossover assembly. We thought we had the stager in place but we didn't lock it and found it immediately. We had some commingling but we pulled it out and cleaned it and it is operating quite satisfactorily right now.

Q Have you made any study or has your company made any study of this type of equipment and have any other information you want to offer?

A Yes, one of your district engineers in the Odessa office, where most of this equipment has been installed, presented a paper at the West Texas Oil Lifting Short Course April 17 of this past year. That paper has also appeared in the Oil World, I believe it was in the May issue. He tells of installations in West Texas, of our installations and of others. There is one particular well that is using this type of equipment that is producing from twelve thousand, three hundred feet.

Well, numerous installations, most of ours, the lower zone is pumping from seventy-nine hundred to ten thousand, one hundred feet, and we have had little or no trouble with this type of equipment. Another paper which was presented at that same conference was titled, "Dual Zone Pumping with Two Pumps," actuated by one rod string by Mr. Whittaker and Libb of Gulf Oil.

Q Wait a minute, Mr. Motter, what are the publications you are referring to?

A That appears in the fifth annual West Texas Oil Lifting Short Course. I do not have additional copies, there are several comments I would like to read from that paper.

Q Would you give the page number you are reading from?

A All right. Before I read that, there is this brief article by Gulf describing numerous installations that they have had, it shows the tests they have run and they tell of the experience they have had in pulling these wells. Actually, they are getting very long runs out of these wells. This particular well they are talking about is averaging pulling I think one time every fifty months, which I think is an extremely long period. That is actually I think a longer run than we get in many of our single installations.

I would like to read from Page 189 some of Gulf's conclusions. "Our experience with tandem pumps indicates that as a general rule this equipment will give satisfactory service. The newer designs should eliminate or minimize some objectionable

features of earlier models." He is speaking of models that were manufactured as early as 1947 and then his next statement brings out, "Dual zone pumping certainly involves more problems than single zone pumping. Most dual zone pumping equipment problems have occurred during installation or immediately thereafter."

Along with some more conclusions that he draws are advantages and disadvantages and again I will read from his article. "Dual zone pumping using tandem pumps has distinct advantages and disadvantages. Some advantages are: 1. Smaller initial cost in comparison with other methods. 2. Comparison with casing designs in most wells and 3, elimination of upkeep of two pumping units. The main disadvantages are: 1. Lack of simplicity. 2. Inability of equipment to handle suspended sand as well as some other methods. 3. Loss of production from both zones due to the servicing of downhole equipment for one zone. 4. Pumping depth and quantity of production limited by strength of rods, and 5, lack of flexibility, even in the most advanced models."

Further on down in his advantages and disadvantages he goes on to say: "The tandem pumping method has demonstrated its value as a means for producing dually completed wells. Like any type of oil field equipment, however, it has its limitations and should be thoroughly engineered to suit conditions existing in each specific well."

I might say at this time that I do not agree fully with his disadvantages and if the Commission would like, I would be

glad to tell why I do not agree.

Q Would you comment on the disadvantages listed there in regard to the completion of this particular well, Mr. Motter?

A Well, granted--the first disadvantage is lack of simplicity. This is probably more simple than a pumping unit. Inability to handle suspended sand is a possibility, however, we have had no trouble in this area with sand that I have been able to find. Number Three, loss of production from both zones due to the servicing of downhole equipment. I do not agree with that because I have witnessed and seen numerous dual installations where two pumping units are involved and when one unit goes down, there is always a short period of time when the other unit can't operate until the other unit is on location but certainly that is not a bad disadvantage. Pumping depth and quantity of production. As I have stated previously, we know of installations that go down to twelve thousand, three hundred feet. I believe the deepest single pumping units in New Mexico right now are in the Caudill Field and that's slightly below thirteen thousand feet, so we are not limited too much.

Q What is your maximum depth on this installation?

A This maximum depth here will be about 5650 feet, some such thing. I would like to comment briefly also on more economics. We believe that with this type of installation we can deplete the reservoir further with this type of equipment than we could with two pumping units. In other words, on a well at that depth, our

economic limit would probably be somewhere in the neighborhood of four or five barrels per day. With this type of equipment, I feel that we can go until we get the four, five barrels a day from both zones. In other words, we can deplete the two zones to one, two or three barrels or whatever the production might be. In other words, to go a little further, if one zone is making ten barrels a day and the other is only making one, we can pump it because the production on this zone is giving it a free ride with this type of equipment.

Q In other words, in your opinion, that would prevent waste of unrecovered oil in the reservoir?

A Yes, I certainly think it will.

Q Do you have anything further you care to add?

A I don't believe so at this time.

Q Were Exhibits One through Five prepared by you or under your direction or supervision?

A Yes, they were.

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibits One through Five inclusive.

MR. UTZ: Without objection, they will be accepted.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions we have, sir.

MR. UTZ: Are there questions of the witness?

MR. FISCHER: The mechanics of this installation will be discussed by your other witness?

MR. KELLAHIN: To some extent. I believe that Mr. Motter

will be prepared to answer most of the questions you might have if you care to ask him.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. FISCHER:

Q Mr. Motter, on that stuffing box on the rod, how is it set, is it set on a shoulder?

A Yes sir, it's set with the same shoulder that the normal wire line tools are used. I might mention at this time there are two companies manufacturing this equipment, Continental Emsco Company and Fluid Pack. Continental uses the oldest type of setting shoulder and Fluid Pack uses PSI equipment.

Q In other words, there are no dogs on this shoulder, on this stuffing box?

A Yes, and then--it's a little hard to show, but right below the rod over here is another collar affair that the equipment actually latches into place. It takes additional pull over the weight of the rods to get this equipment back out, so it is actually latched into place.

Q Did you estimate how much it takes to pull that up from its position if you want to pull both rods--I mean both pumps?

A I think, and I believe I am right--Mr. Gallian here will probably answer more closely--about two thousand pounds is what it usually takes over the weight of the rods to pull that loose.

Q Do you have knowledge of any body brakes in the rods or

any brakes in the rods, rather, in between the two pumps in the stuffing box there?

A I have never heard of any body breaks in the stuffing box. I might say that the polish rod that operates in the stuffing box is of normally much better metal than the rods and I may be corrected, but I believe it is manufactured right now as corrosive-- I don't think you can break it and it prevents corrosion.

Q Both these zones are corrosive fluids?

A Well, both the zones are sour gas, but to date we have noticed no indication of corrosion at the surface. We have not pulled any of our equipment from down in the hole. There may be corrosion, but I have not heard of any.

MR. FISCHER: That's all I have, thank you.

MR. UTZ: Are there other questions of the witness?

#### CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. Motter, I believe sometime ago you presented a similar case to this Commission, did you not?

A Yes sir, it was in the Vacuum Pool.

Q Yes, sir. Now, what is the difference between this mechanical installation and in the case that you presented at that time?

A Primarily, this valve that is below the bottom pump to prevent those two from commingling. Another difference is the fact that we have proposed to use two two-inch tubing strings here

rather than the two-inch and one-inch which we had previously proposed. The well in the Vacuum Pool was a well that was completed some years ago and had a five and a half inch casing.

Q What was the first difference?

A The addition of the standing valve below the bottom pump. That's it right there, yes sir.

Q I believe you mentioned there's a possibility to alternate packer leakage tests, that you shut in one zone and allow the pump to continue to operate and build up pressure in the tubing?

A Yes, sir.

Q Where would that pressure build up, would it not be above the pump shelves?

A Yes sir, it depends on which zone you shut in in the tubing. If the upper zone production would be pumped, it would be from the point of the standing valve on that upper pump to where you close it in at the surface.

Q From here up then?

A Yes, sir.

Q That would in effect not give you a packer leakage test, would it?

A No sir, it would give you an indication of where you had commingling and you had your failure of the equipment.

Q Would it not be better to shut in the lower portion and let your pressure then build up and also tell your packer separation

between your two pumpers?

A Yes sir, the way we run these tests, we shut in one zone and take a pressure reading and we have a very close gauge on the production while it is pumping.

Q Now, when the pump is pumping the build-up pressure, you close this valve and it builds up to a certain pressure, is that correct?

A You mean at the surface?

Q No.

A No, we would actually have a closed gate, closed with a pressure gauge, upstream and we can immediately see if it starts getting pressure build-ups of say fifty to a hundred pounds, we would suspect a leak then so we would go ahead and --

Q Where is your pressure released?

A The pressure is released--I don't show it. There would be a valve, both these valves here, and then we would have a valve downstream here and possibly we would insert a pressure gauge here and a valve down here and insert a pressure gauge there.

Q Well, perhaps I am not making myself clear. If you want to pump one zone without producing the other zone, how do you operate?

A Oh, I'm sorry. When you produce one zone, I think I listed four means of walling out production. If you want to pump one zone without pumping the other, there are two means. Actually, it is impossible to pump the upper zone without using these--I have

to refer to it again, I don't want to use the wrong name--a traveling overload valve, which is string operated with a flange located in the valve and there is a valve at the surface. This valve holds the traveling valve open. In other words, the pump just sets there and does not pump anything at all. Now, there's one other means that we can use so as not to pump the bottom pump. The upper pump is seated first and this pump is seated last and we can lift this up some five or six feet and unseat this pump and it is not actually bent, but you only have your upper pump pumping fluid to the surface.

Q Mr. Motter, referring to your Exhibit Number Five, under 1957, that, if I am correct, indicates the number of tandem or two zone unit pumps in use in each of those States?

A That is correct.

Q Likewise under 1958?

A Up until our latest available information, which was sometime in October.

Q Do you have any explanation as to why all States decreased in this type of installation except Texas?

A Well, probably one thing is it's not a complete year, it's about nine months, and--oh, I wouldn't know exactly why there would be a decrease. It's very small, for instance, Alabama there's only a difference of one, Kansas has a difference of one, Louisiana, a difference of three, Mississippi, a difference of two, Oklahoma, there's a difference of thirteen, but we had a gain

of twenty-seven in Texas. I don't know why there is a decrease, perhaps it will balance out at the end of the year. Maybe Mr. Gallian, when he takes the stand, will have some explanation for that. He's in that business and may help us.

MR. UTZ: Are there any other questions of the witness?

MR. FISCHER: If you run upset tubing, two strings of upset tubing, do you have to use your collars to set them in?

A Yes, we would have to use collars. One string, it will be the short string and it will be turned and bevelled, or unless we would use ~~Hydril~~ tubing or some such, but normally we use regular EUE tubing.

MR. FISCHER: If you want to pull the short string, how would you shut off the bottom zone then?

A If I wanted to pull out the short string?

MR. FISCHER: Yes.

A If you pull the short string, there are no means of shutting off the bottom zone. I don't know for what reason you would ever pull the short string unless you had a--you found that the setting element right in here had a leak and that would be about the only time that you would pull that.

MR. FISCHER: What if there's a bomb in the hole and --

A Well, that might be true.

MR. FISCHER: You couldn't fish your bomb. You would have to pull it then?

A Right. Now, if that took any prolonged period of time

or we felt that it would, where it would allow the two zones to commingle, our normal procedure would be to pull the rod in the other zone, run separation tools and then pull the short string.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. UTZ: Any other questions?

If not, the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. KELLAHIN: We will call Mr. Gallian, please.

J. E. GALLIAN

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn under oath, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A J. E. Gallian.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Gallian?

A Continental Emsco Company.

Q In what position?

A Sales representative for the West Texas-New Mexico Division.

Q What business is Continental Emsco engaged in?

A In the manufacturing and distribution of oil field equipment.

Q Mr. Gallian, you have heard the testimony that has been offered by Mr. Motter. Does your company manufacture the

type of equipment which is under discussion here?

A Yes, we are one of the companies that manufacture that.

Q Do you know how long your company has been engaged in manufacturing that type of equipment?

A We corroborated with Otis in 1947 at the initial introduction of the two zone pumping by use of our trade name, D & B Pumps, in conjunction with the Otis Crossover. In 1951, we took over the Otis patent and started the complete manufacture ourselves.

Q Now, what personal experience have you had with this type of equipment?

A I worked for Otis and in the D & B Division in 1947 and then have worked more or less continuously since that period in this type of operation.

Q Are you personally familiar with the operation of this type of equipment?

A Yes.

Q Does your company keep any check or records on an installation of this type?

A Not at present. When this equipment was initially manufactured, so that we could have an opportunity to determine its degree of satisfaction and operating proficiency, we kept records, but to the best of my knowledge, none have been kept since about 1952 as to the actual installations.

Q What is the practice of your company in keeping records

of that type?

A Any new piece of equipment is followed closely to determine whether or not it is satisfactory. After it has been determined satisfactory, we discontinue those records because they serve no useful purpose.

Q Now, Mr. Gallian, referring to the large exhibit up there, I will just mark that Exhibit Number Six, would you state what that is?

A This is a drawing of the D & B Otis, 7B2B1, which closely parallels the type of equipment Mr. Motter has introduced in his operation. Now, it is full scale, is laying on its side and is colored to depict the corrosive downhole stuffing box in place in the crossover element. It shows the manner in which it is locked in place and the packing which seals off the two zones of fluid. Now, the question was asked of Mr. Motter how it was held in place. This brown element with the square shoulder sets into a square shoulder receptacle, spring loaded, called a spring collet, and it is carried into place by a mechanical means that is firmly attached to the polish rod, which is indicated by the black. When it is in place, the carrying element spreads the fingers and as it passes through, when it has passed through the release, the fingers close over this square shoulder, then it cannot be pulled loose without the landing element once again spreading the strings to release its grip on the square shoulder. So actually, it cannot be pulled without a release of the spring

element itself and it does require--Mr. Motter stated he thought two thousand pounds, but this cannot be pulled, and I believe that is also a true statement with our other manufacturers, it has to be a mechanical unlocking means, pressure will not unseat it. The yellow as depicted here is Tevlon packing rings, which have been found to be highly satisfactory when operating against a reciprocating smooth rod. They are very tight rings and sealed under pressure and Tevlon has been determined to be practically impervious to all well fluids we know of, and it is available to all manufacturers of this equipment in a metal to metal seal which carries very, very close tolerances. The polish is made of heat treated material, Monnel is used most commonly in West Texas to combat corrosion and it is a precision piece of equipment and is much higher in strength and corrosion resistency than the sucker rods which are employed.

The external seals are of non-corrosive rubber. This has been used by Continental Emsco and was patented by Otis Engineering of Dallas, who have been many, many years in the pressure control business. They have found it to be highly successful. Tevlon, once again, there is a V-type ring which seals tighter at the increase of pressure. Now, the fluid that is introduced from the lower zone comes up your main tubing string but cannot bypass and get further up the stream because it is blocked off externally and internally. It is then forced around that sealing element and through your parallel string, which in the case of the

application of Cities Service, this is two-inch. It is locked in place by a mechanical device and sealed at that point with **Hydril** rings as well.

Q Would you outline briefly the advantages of this type of installation?

A The advantages in my opinion are basically one string of tubing in the hole to carry your rods, which would enable you to fish your rods and would enable you then to pull, in case you would have a fishing job in here, you could get into this. We can use two and a half inch tubing, which will permit the use of larger size sucker rods for added strength, while in your other installation you are limited somewhat by the size of your tubing. The cost which Mr. Motter brought out, a saving of some fourteen thousand dollars, those are two of the biggest reasons for using this equipment.

Q Are we to understand from your testimony that you can perform a fishing job without the loss of a zone, loss of production from one zone?

A I don't believe I quite understand.

Q In connection with the--you referred to the possibility of fishing. Does that mean that you can fish one zone or the other in the event of breakage or something or other?

A Yes, in the event we had breakage below the crossover assembly, fishing tools are available which will go completely through and fish the lower pump and there are fishing tools which

would enable you to fish the upper zone if we had a breakdown in the upper string. We would run no danger of damaging either zone, but you would have loss of production while you were fishing because your actuating unit at the top would have to be shut off.

Q According to Mr. Motter's testimony, the subject well in which it is proposed to install this equipment is presently being drilled. Is there any particular advantage to installing this type of equipment upon completion rather than going back in at a later date and making such an installation?

A Well, if you install the crossover equipment upon the initial completion, it is not necessary then to kill either zone to place them on the pump at any time. In other words, you run no danger of loading one zone with a killing solution which may be detrimental to that production zone. The equipment can all be run under pressure.

Q Now, the question was asked in regard to Exhibit Number Six, would you refer to Exhibit Number--I mean Number Five, please? That apparently shows a decrease in the number of installations in all of the States except Texas. Do you have any explanation of that, Mr. Gallian?

A I would like to refer particularly to the State of Oklahoma, as I am perhaps more familiar with that. The bulk of the installations in the State of Oklahoma were made in Southern Oklahoma and as you all recall, the beginning of the year 1958 was one in which Oklahoma curtailed production rather drastically.

Therefore, the wells, there were not as many completed dually in 1958 as had been in '57. Now, the other areas I am afraid I cannot answer that. As you can see, there are very little producing, or dual producing wells in those States. I am not familiar enough to qualify as one who could answer that question, but the State of Oklahoma, I believe it was due entirely to reduced allowables and the pipeline proration which went in effect in Southern Oklahoma, which drastically curtailed drilling of all types and very seriously affected dual completion wells.

Q Mr. Gallian, on the basis of your experience with this type of equipment and in your opinion, does this type of dual completion afford adequate protection against the commingling of fluids?

A Our experience has indicated that it does, since we can determine almost immediately when we have commingling because of a loss of production in one of the zones, and the tests that are possible to run to determine loss of production, and we have had very little trouble in commingling of fluids. Our packing elements, as a general rule, have been found to be in excellent condition when it was necessary to pull the wells for servicing because of other mechanical failures.

Q Was Exhibit Number Six prepared by you or under your direct supervision?

A Yes.

MR. KELLAHIN: Would you mark this as Exhibit Number Six,

please, sir?

(Whereupon, the document was marked for identification as Exhibit Number Six).

MR. KELLAHIN: At this time, we would like to offer in evidence Exhibit Number Six.

MR. UTZ: Without objection, it will be received.

MR. KELLAHIN: That's all the questions we have.

MR. UTZ: Are there questions of Mr. Gallian?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. FISCHER:

Q Mr. Gallian, your stuffing box is stationary?

A Yes, sir.

Q Completely stationary?

A Yes, sir.

Q And as I understand your testimony, the packoff element in your stuffing box runs the entire length of the box, is that right, the packing element, the inside packing element between your polish rod and the inside of your stuffing box, runs the entire length of the stuffing box?

A Yes sir, it is prepared to receive a pre-determined length of packing.

Q And the mechanical means of unseating this, should you need to pull the rods, is to set down your tubing --

A It is attached to the rod string. It is a part and attached directly to the bottom end of the polish rod and then

attached to the sucker rod string carrying on below so that when your rods are retrieved, it automatically unlatches and will bring your stuffing box out.

Q Just by pulling up?

A By pulling up.

MR. FISCHER: Thank you.

MR. UTZ: Are there other questions of the witness?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. UTZ:

Q Mr. Gallian, referring to Exhibit Five, since you are familiar with Oklahoma, and there was a thirteen well decrease between 1957 and '58, were all of these wells abandoned?

A There were a number of--I can't say they all were, but there were a number of wells in which one zone was abandoned because it was not economically feasible to go ahead and produce it.

MR. KELLAHIN: I believe there is some confusion there. I will recall Mr. Motter if you so wish. The figures appearing on Exhibit Number Five indicate, not the number in actual operation, but the number of installations during those years, additional installations.

MR. UTZ: So the total in use would be the total of the two figures?

MR. KELLAHIN: That is correct. I will be glad to put Mr. Motter back on if you wish to verify that.

MR. UTZ: I don't think that will be necessary.

A I believe the next statement says, "Prior to January, 1957, approximately five hundred dual zone pumps were installed." Now, there are many more than the forty-one listed in operation in Oklahoma, but those are installations made during that period of time only.

MR. UTZ: That clarifies my question.

Are there any other questions of the witness?

If not, the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused).

MR. UTZ: Do you have anything further in this case?

MR. KELLAHIN: That completes our presentation.

MR. UTZ: Are there any other statements to be made in this case?

If not, the case will be taken under advisement.

MR. KELLAHIN: I did offer Exhibit Number Six, did I not, sir?

MR. UTZ: Yes, sir.

The hearing will be adjourned until one-fifteen.

(Noon recess).



OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION  
P. O. BOX 871  
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

December 2, 1958

C

Mr. Jason Kellahin  
Kellahin & Fox  
P.O. Box 1713  
Santa Fe, New Mexico

O

Dear Mr. Kellahin:

On behalf of your client, Cities Service Oil Company, we enclose two copies of Order R-1298 issued November 28, 1958, by the Oil Conservation Commission in Case 1557, which was heard on November 19th at Santa Fe before an examiner.

P

Very truly yours,

A. L. Porter, Jr.  
Secretary - Director

Y

bp  
Encls.

DOCKET: REGULAR HEARING JANUARY 14, 1959Oil Conservation Commission 9 a.m., Mabry Hall, State Capitol, Santa Fe

- ALLOWABLE:**
- (1) Consideration of the oil allowable for February 1959
  - (2) Consideration of the allowable production of gas for February 1959 from six prorated pools in Lea County, New Mexico; also consideration of the allowable production of gas from seven prorated pools in San Juan and Rio Arriba Counties, New Mexico, for February 1959.

NEW CASES

CASE 728 Application of El Paso Natural Gas Company for an order revising and amending Order No. R-586. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an order amending Order No. R-586 to extend the vertical limits of the Justis Gas Pool in Lea County, New Mexico.

CASE 1308: In the matter of the hearing required to be held by Order R-1069-B to permit all interested parties to appear and show cause why the Special Rules and Regulations set forth in Order R-1069-B should be continued beyond February 28, 1959.

CASE 1557: Application of Cities Service Oil Company for a hearing de novo before the Commission on its application for a dual completion. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an order authorizing it to dually complete its State "P" No. 3 Well located 990 feet from the South and West lines of Section 32, Township 22 South, Range 38 East, Lea County, New Mexico, in such a manner as to permit the production of oil from the Blinebry Oil Pool and from an undesignated Glorieta oil pool through parallel strings of tubing.

CASE 1581: Southeastern New Mexico nomenclature case calling for an order for the creation of new pools and the extension of existing pools in Eddy and Lea Counties, New Mexico:

(a) Create a new oil pool for San Andres production, designated as the South Loco Hills-San Andres Pool, and described as:

TOWNSHIP 18 SOUTH, RANGE 30 EAST, NMPM  
Section 32: NE/4

(b) Create a new oil pool for Seven Rivers production, designated as the West Pearl-Seven Rivers Pool, and described as:

TOWNSHIP 19 SOUTH, RANGE 34 EAST, NMPM  
Section 25: SE/4

(c) Create a new oil pool for Queen production, designated as the North Red Lake-Queen Pool, and described as:

TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 28 EAST, NMPM  
Section 34: NE/4

- (d) Create a new oil pool for Delaware production, designated as the Shugart Delaware Pool, and described as:

TOWNSHIP 18 SOUTH, RANGE 31 EAST, NMPM  
Section 22: SW/4

- (e) Extend the Allison-Pennsylvanian Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 9 SOUTH, RANGE 36 EAST, NMPM  
Section 10: NE/4

- (f) Extend the South Carter-San Andres Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 18 SOUTH, RANGE 39 EAST, NMPM  
Section 7: NE/4

- (g) Extend the Dos Hermanos Yates-Seven Rivers Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 20 SOUTH, RANGE 30 EAST, NMPM  
Section 28: N/2 SE/4

- (h) Extend the High Lonesome Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 29 EAST, NMPM  
Section 12: SW/4  
Section 13: NW/4

- (i) Extend the Justis-Blinebry Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 25 SOUTH, RANGE 37 EAST, NMPM  
Section 24: E/2  
Section 25: E/2  
Section 36: E/2 & SW/4

- (j) Extend the Justis-McKee Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 25 SOUTH, RANGE 37 EAST, NMPM  
Section 24: SE/4

- (k) Extend the Loco Hills Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 18 SOUTH, RANGE 30 EAST, NMPM  
Section 8: S/2

- (l) Extend the Maljamar Pool to include:

TOWNSHIP 17 SOUTH, RANGE 33 EAST, NMPM  
Section 18: SW/4